

Allan Garland, MD, MA Daniel Chateau, PhD

Ruth Ann Marrie, MD, PhD Hannah Wunsch, MD, MSc

Marina Yogendran, MSc Ruth-Ann Soodeen, MSc



Territory Acknowledgement

MCHP acknowledges that we live and work on Treaty 1 land, the home of the Anishinaabeg, Cree, Oji-Cree, Dakota and Dene peoples and the homeland of the Métis Nation. We respect the treaties that were made on these Territories, we acknowledge the harms and mistakes of the past, we recognize the ongoing present day colonial violence that is faced by Indigenous peoples within healthcare, education, justice, child welfare and government systems and we dedicate ourselves to moving forward in partnership towards decolonization in the spirit of reconciliation and collaboration.



This report is produced and published by the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP). It is also available in PDF format on our website at: http://mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/deliverablesList.html

Information concerning this report or any other report produced by MCHP can be obtained by contacting:

Manitoba Centre for Health Policy

University of Manitoba Max Rady College of Medicine Rady Faculty of Health Sciences

408-727 McDermot Avenue Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada R3E 3P5

Tel: (204) 789-3819 Fax: (204) 789-3910 Email: reports@cpe.umanitoba.ca

How to cite this report:

Garland A, Chateau D, Marrie R, Wunsch H, Yogendran M, Soodeen R. Using Administrative Data to Predict Near-Future Critical Illness. Winnipeg, MB. Manitoba Centre for Health Policy. Summer 2021.

Legal Deposit:

Manitoba Legislative Library, Library and Archives Canada

ISBN 978-1-987924-06-0

©Manitoba Health

This report may be reproduced, in whole or in part, provided the source is cited.

1st printing (Summer 2021)

This report was prepared at the request of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care, a department within the Government of Manitoba, as part of the contract between the University of Manitoba and MHSC. It was supported through funding provided by MHSC to the University of Manitoba (HIPC2016/2017-47). The results and conclusions are those of the authors and no official endorsement by MHSC was intended or should be inferred. Data used in this study are from the Manitoba Population Research Data Repository housed at the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy, University of Manitoba and were derived from data provided by MHSC, as well as the Department of Families, Vital Statistics, Manitoba Renal Data Program, and the Winnipeg Regional Health Authority. Strict policies and procedures were followed in producing this report to protect the privacy and security of the Repository data.



About the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy

The Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP) is located within the Department of Community Health Sciences, Max Rady College of Medicine, Rady Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Manitoba. The mission of MCHP is to provide accurate and timely information to healthcare decision-makers, analysts and providers, so they can offer services which are effective and efficient in maintaining and improving the health of Manitobans. Our researchers rely upon the unique Manitoba Population Research Data Repository (Repository) to describe and explain patterns of care and profiles of illness and to explore other factors that influence health, including income, education, employment, and social status. This Repository is unique in terms of its comprehensiveness, degree of integration, and orientation around an anonymized population registry.

Members of MCHP consult extensively with government officials, healthcare administrators, and clinicians to develop a research agenda that is topical and relevant. This strength, along with its rigorous academic standards, enables MCHP to contribute to the health policy process. MCHP undertakes several major research projects, such as this one, every year under contract to Manitoba Health and Seniors Care. In addition, our researchers secure external funding by competing for research grants. We are widely published and internationally recognized. Further, our researchers collaborate with a number of highly respected scientists from Canada, the United States, Europe, and Australia.

MCHP complies with all legislative acts and regulations governing the protection and use of sensitive information. We implement strict policies and procedures to protect the privacy and security of anonymized data used in our research and we keep the provincial Health Information Privacy Committee informed of all scientific work undertaken for Manitoba Health and Seniors Care.

The Manitoba Centre for Health Policy

Data Insight Informing Solutions

Acknowledgments

The authors wish to acknowledge the individuals whose knowledge and contributions made it possible to produce this report. We apologize in advance to anyone we might have inadvertently omitted.

We thank our Advisory Group for their input and expertise:

- Jeffrey Roos, Winnipeg Regional Health Authority
- · Francesco Belgioioso, Manitoba Health and Seniors Care
- Dr. Bojan N. Paunovic, Winnipeg Regional Health Authority
- Dr. Tara Stewart, Winnipeg Regional Health Authority
- Dr. Tom Stelfox, University of Calgary
- Dr. Cornelia Van Ineveld, University of Manitoba
- Dr. Erin Weldon, University of Manitoba

We appreciate the feedback provided by our external reviewer Dr. Hayley Gershengorn (University of Miami). We thank our colleagues at the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy for their valuable contributions: Dr. Chelsea Ruth, Dr. Alan Katz, Dr. Noralou Roos, Dr. Randy Fransoo, Dr. Jennifer Enns, Ina Koseva, Scott McCulloch, Susan Burchill, John-Michael Bowes, and Cara Jonasson. Thank you also to the data management and documentation groups who maintain the Manitoba Population Research Data Repository at MCHP.

We acknowledge the University of Manitoba Health Research Ethics Board for their review of the proposed research project. The Health Information Privacy Committee (HIPC) is kept informed of all MCHP deliverables. The HIPC number for this project is 2016/2017-47. We also acknowledge Manitoba Health and Seniors Care, the Department of Families, Vital Statistics, Manitoba Renal Data Program, and the Winnipeg Regional Health Authority for the use of their data.

Table of Contents

About the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy	j
Acknowledgmentsii	i
Table of Contents.	/
List of Figures	i
Abbreviations	i
Executive Summary. in Objective. in Background and Relevance. in Methods. in Interpretation and Discussion. in	< < < < ×
Chapter 1: Introduction. Introduction and Objective. General Methods.	3 3
Chapter 2: Aim 1: Using Administrative Data to Validate Identification of Use of Artificial Life-Supporting Modalities in Intensive Care Units.	5 5 5 6
Chapter 3: Aim 2: Identifying Community-Dwelling People with a High Probability 1 of Developing Critical Illness in the Near Future. 1 Aim. 1 Key Findings. 1 Methods. 1 Analysis. 1 Results. 1	1 1 2 3
Chapter 4: Discussion and Implications. 24 Main Finding. 24 Methodologic Issues. 27 Variable Importance in Prediction. 28 Future Directions. 28	5 733
References	•
Appendix 1: Life-Supporting Medical Therapies. 33 Administrative Data Definitions. 33 Contingency Tables. 34	3 3
Appendix 2: Classification and Regression Tree (CART) 33 Methodology. 33 Technical Definitions of the 72 CART Analysis Input Variables. 34 CART Input Variable Results. 44	7 7 3

List of Tables

Table 2.1: Characteristics of Included Hospitalizations.
Table 2.2: Performance of Administrative Data Definitions for the Three Types of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies8
Table 2.3: Overlapping Use of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies in the Total Cohort, Based on the Reference Standard
Table 3.1: Input Variables for Classification and Regression Tree Analysis. 14
Table 3.2: Characteristics of the Individuals in the Datasets Used for CART Analysis
Table 3.3: Relative Importance of Top 25 Input Variables in the Optimal CART Tree Solution
Table 3.4: Performance of the Optimal Tree in Identifying Individuals with the Outcome
Table 3.5: Reproducibility of Outcome Percentages Across Datasets from CART for Top Terminal Leaves in the Training Data
Table 4.1: Number Needed to Treat (NNT) for Various Therapeutic Interventions
Appendix Table 1.1: Administrative Data Definitions of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies*
Appendix Table 1.2: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.3: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV or Intubation or Tracheostomy in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.4: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV in Hospital Abstracts, Excluding Cardiac Surgery Patients
Appendix Table 1.5: Identifying Use of Intravenous Vasoactive Agents via Procedure Code for Such Agents in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.6: Identifying Use of Intravenous Vasoactive Agents via Procedure Code for Such Agents or Diagnosis Codes for Shock in Hospital Abstracts, for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.7: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis in Hospital Abstracts for The Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.8: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis or Hemodialysis Catheter Insertion in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 1.9: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis or Hemodialysis Catheter Insertion, or via Diagnosis Codes for Acute Renal Failure in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort35
Appendix Table 1.10: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis in Hospital Abstracts, Excluding Chronic Dialysis Patients
Appendix Table 1.11: Identifying any of Invasive Mechanical Ventilation, Intravenous Vasoactive Agents, or Renal Replacement Therapy for the Entire Cohort
Appendix Table 2.1: Branching Results of the Optimal CART Tree Branching
Appendix Table 2.2: Relative Importance of Input Variables in the Optimal CART Tree Solution

List of Figures

Figure 2.1: Overlapping Use of Life Supporting Medical Therapies in the Total Cohort, Based on the Reference Standard9

Abbreviations

ACG	Adjusted Clinical Group
ALC	Alternate level of care
CART	Classification and Regression Tree
CCI	Canadian Classification of Interventions
DAD	Discharge Abstract Database
DPIN	Drug Prescription Information Network
FY	Fiscal year
GI	Gastrointestinal
HSC	Winnipeg Health Sciences Centre
ICD-9-C	International Classification of Diseases, Ninth Revision, Clinical Modification
ICD-10-CA	International Classification of Diseases, 10th Revision with Canadian Enhancements
IMV	Invasive mechanical ventilation
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
LTC	Long-term care
MCHP	Manitoba Centre for Health Policy
NPV	Negative predictive value
NNT	Number needed to treat
PCH	Personal Care Home
PPV	Positive predictive value
WICUDB	Winnipeg Intensive Care Unit Database

Executive **Summary**

Objective

This report was conducted by the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP) on behalf of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care. Its major goal was to identify community-dwelling Manitobans, age 40 years and older, with a high risk in the near future (defined as 30-180 days from an Evaluation Date) of developing critical illness, defined as an acute, life-threatening medical condition.

Background and Relevance

The potential value of this effort derives from the importance of potentially avoidable critical illness. Care of critically ill people in Intensive Care Units (ICUs) is a large and expensive component of modern health care. In Canada, 11% of hospitalizations include time in ICUs, 19% of all deaths occur in them, and ICU use is increasing, having risen 12% from 2008 to 2012. In Manitoba, approximately 0.6% of adults are admitted to ICUs each year, with 17% of those people dying in hospital. The yearly Manitoba ICU admission rate increases with age, ranging from 0.3% to 12.0% across those aged 40-89 years. Additionally, many survivors suffer long-term adverse physical, cognitive, and psychological issues, reducing their quality of life and their ability to function and requiring high ongoing health system use.

Therefore, it would be an important step forward to be able to use readily available information to identify community-dwelling individuals with a high probability of developing critical illness in the near future. While investigators have attempted this in the past, they have met with limited success. We hypothesized that we could go further by applying advanced statistical methods to the data at MCHP. Specifically, we hypothesized that the longitudinal information about prior medical resource use would powerfully assist in identifying subgroups with high probability of near-future critical illness.

The ultimate value of being able to identify, in advance, even a significant minority of such individuals, is that it would then become practical to design and test interventions seeking to avoid or delay the onset of critical illness, which could be applied by medical practitioners in the outpatient setting.

Methods

The outcome of interest was a critical illness that occurred in the "near future", defined as 30-180 days after the Evaluation Date. Critical illness was defined as the presence of either of the following two events: (a) non-elective hospital admission that included care in a high-intensity ICU with use of artificial life support; or (b) non-palliative death, in or out of hospital.

AIM 1 (Chapter 2): Validation of Coding of Artificial Life Support

Three types of artificial life support are commonly used in ICUs: invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV) for respiratory failure, renal replacement therapies (RRT; dialysis) for kidney failure, and vasoactive drugs for cardiovascular failure. Because a need for artificial life support is part of our case definition of critical illness (Chapter 3), an important preliminary step in this project was to understand how the administrative data codes for these modalities compare with what actually occurs in ICUs. This was assessed for adults in Chapter 2 (Aim 1), where we compared those codes in the administrative hospital data (the Discharge Abstract Database, DAD) against the reference standard of information contained in the Winnipeg Intensive Care Unit Database (WICUDB).

We found that of the three forms of artificial life support assessed, only IMV was identified in the DAD with accuracy adequate for practical use. Specifically, the hospital data failed to identify use of vasoactive agents or RRT for numerous patients who actually received them.

Though direct identification in the DAD of intravenous vasoactive drugs and RRT were poor, overlap of use of those modalities with IMV was large, such that those on IMV also constitute a majority of individuals on vasoactive agents and acute RRT. Thus, going forward, we substituted the above-stated criterion of "with use of artificial life support" with "with use of invasive mechanical ventilation".

Aim 2 (Chapter 3): Main Methods and Findings

We created a statistical model attempting to predict nearfuture critical illness, i.e., 30-180 days after an Evaluation Date, which we took to be the first day of a given fiscal year (FY), i.e., April 1. We studied general population cohorts comprising individuals who as of an Evaluation Date were between 40 and 89 years old and residing in the community (including chronic care facilities).

We used Classification and Regression Tree (CART) analysis to identify subgroups of community-dwelling adults who experienced sufficiently high rates of near-future critical illness that it would be practical to intervene and attempt to avoid or delay the event. For this purpose, we chose a "practicality threshold" of intervening on no more than three people to have a chance of avoiding one outcome of a critical illness event, and we did this by identifying subgroups in which \geq 33% of individuals would have the outcome.

CART uses input variables to divide all members of a cohort into mutually exclusive subgroups, each defined by a given value/range/category of each input variable. The result is a "tree" on which each "terminal leaf" is one such subgroup. To create such a tree, we used FY2013 and FY2014 data. We then evaluated its ability to predict future events in FY2015 data. We inputted 72 variables into the CART analysis, including: socio-demographic variables, comorbid diagnoses, degree of "rurality", living in a personal care home (PCH), utilizing homecare services, three readily available measures of frailty, and prior medical resource use. For types of medical resources used - including hospitals, outpatient visits, outpatient laboratory testing, and prescription medications - we used variables that allowed us to identify patterns of utilization during the two years prior to the Evaluation Date.

There were approximately 536,000 individuals included in each of the three years of data, of whom 0.38% experienced near-future critical illness. Of the 72 input variables, socioeconomic status had the highest importance in identifying the outcome, followed by living in a PCH. Frailty scores occupied the 3rd and 5th variable importance slots, and age was 6th.

In the data used to create it, the optimal tree performed well in identifying individuals with the outcome; 493 individuals were contained in 41 terminal leaves, each of which had \geq 33% of its members experience the outcome. However, this performance was not reproduced when applying the same terminal leaf definitions to the future data, where these 41 leaves contained 429 individuals, but only 20 (4.7%) of them experienced the outcome.

Interpretation and Discussion

Although we leveraged the numerous variables and longitudinal nature of the data in the Manitoba Population Research Data Repository and the flexibility of CART analysis, we were not able to achieve the desired high-fidelity prediction of near-future critical illness among community-dwelling Manitobans. Among individuals identified by our analysis as being high-risk, only 5% actually developed it, instead of the desired value of at least 33%.

Nonetheless, there were some valuable observations from this work. The predictive importance of frailty was notable. Frailty is a syndrome of physiological decline characterized by vulnerability to adverse health outcomes. It is a construct that is distinct from (but associated with) age, comorbidity, and health habits. It is possible to be frail without being elderly. It is also possible to be frail without any specific comorbid conditions. Frailty is associated with mortality and morbidity, and with the ability to benefit from aggressive medical interventions. Although other explanations are possible, the fact that frailty measures had relative importance almost three-fold higher than even the most influential specific chronic condition (metastatic cancer) is consistent with much of the influence of chronic conditions on future outcome being mediated by the frailty they cause, rather than the condition per se.

It appears that high fidelity prediction of near-future critical illness among community-dwelling adults will require including additional parameters. Variables not generally available in administrative data for entire populations may be necessary. These include innate biology, health behaviours, environmental exposures and other socioeconomic factors.

However, even though our predictive model's ability to identify individuals who develop near-future critical illness was lower than desired, further study of it may be warranted to assess whether alerting primary care providers to the existence of individuals on their patient rosters who have a 1 in 20 chance of near-future critical illness could reduce the rate of such events.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Introduction and Objective

This report was produced by the Manitoba Centre for Health Policy (MCHP) on behalf of Manitoba Health and Seniors Care. It used longitudinal, population-based data from the Manitoba Population Research Data Repository (the Repository) held at MCHP, covering nine fiscal years (April 1– March 31) 2007/08–2015/16.

Our goal was to identify community-dwelling Manitobans, age 40-89, with a high risk in the near future (defined herein as occurring between 30 and 180 days after a given date) of developing critical illness, defined as an acute, life-threatening medical condition. The report is organized into two aims. The first aim was to validate identification of use of artificial life support in hospital administrative data. The second aim was to use this validated definition to help create statistical models seeking to achieve the stated goal.

The potential value of this effort derives from the importance of potentially avoidable critical illness. Care of critically ill people in Intensive Care Units (ICUs) is a large [1-6] and expensive [1,2,4,7-12] component of modern health care. In Canada, 11% of hospitalizations include time in ICUs [1], 19% of all deaths occur in them [13], and ICU use is increasing, having risen 12% from 2008 to 2012 [1]. In Manitoba, approximately 0.6% of adults are admitted to ICUs each year [14]few such studies have been published. METHODS Population-based analysis of all adult ICU care in the Canadian province of Manitoba, 1999 to 2007, using administrative data. We calculated age-adjusted rates and trends of ICU care, overall and subdivided by age, sex and income. RESULTS In 2007, Manitoba had a population of 1.2 million, 118 ICU beds in 21 ICUs, for 9.8 beds per 100,000 population. Approximately 0.72% of men and 0.47% of women were admitted to ICUs yearly. The age-adjusted, male:female rate ratio was 1.75 (95% CI 1.64 to 1.88, with 9% of those dying in the ICU and 17% dying in hospital [15]. The yearly Manitoba ICU admission rate increases with age, and in the age group targeted in this study, it ranges from 0.3% to 12.0% [15]. Additionally, many survivors suffer long-term physical, cognitive and psychological problems that affect them adversely and require ongoing health system use [16].

Therefore, it would be an important step forward to be able to use readily available administrative data to identify community-dwelling individuals with a high probability of developing critical illness in the near future. While investigators have attempted this in the past, they have met with limited success [17–19]. We hypothesized that we could go further by applying

advanced statistical methods to the data in the Repository [20]. Specifically, we hypothesized that leveraging a range of socioeconomic indicators and longitudinal information about prior medical resource use would powerfully assist in identifying subgroups with high probability of near-future critical illness or death.

The ultimate value of being able to prospectively identify even a significant minority of such individuals is that it would then become practical for researchers to design and test interventions seeking to avoid or delay the expected adverse health event, which could then be applied by medical practitioners in the outpatient setting.

General Methods

All data management, programming and analyses were performed using SAS® version 9.2 and SAS Enterprise Miner version 13.5. The data used in this analysis are derived from records that are primarily collected to administer the universal healthcare system within Manitoba. The Repository contains information of key interest to health planners and includes de-identified person-level data such as birth date and mortality, contacts with physicians and hospitals, pharmaceutical dispensing, use of home care services and personal care homes (PCHs), as well as area-level data such as average household income by dissemination area from the Canada Census.

The following database files were used for analyses in this report. Detailed information is available on the MCHP website at: http://umanitoba.ca/faculties/health_sciences/ medicine/units/chs/departmental_units/mchp/resources/ repository/descriptions.html.

- Manitoba Health Insurance Registry for data about the time a person is registered as a resident of Manitoba, as well as their date of birth [age], sex, area of residence, and marital status
- Vital Statistics Mortality for deaths and causes of death
- Medical Services for visits to physicians
 outside of hospitals
- National Rehabilitation Reporting System for time spent in rehabilitation facilities

- Social Allowances Management Information
 Network (SAMIN) to identify social assistance
- Provider Registry to identify the type of medical service provider
- Hospital Abstracts for hospital discharges
- Drug Program Information Network (DPIN) data - for prescriptions dispensed from community-based pharmacies
- **Critical Care/Intensive Care Database** (referred to in this report as the Winnipeg Critical Care Database, WICUDB)
- Manitoba Renal Program to identify people on chronic renal dialysis
- Diagnostic Services Manitoba for outpatient clinical laboratory testing
- Health Links Info Santé for after-hour calls seeking medical information
- Home Care (including the Home Care MDS assessment and the PROCURA database) - for use of home care both provincially and in the Winnipeg Regional Health Authority
- Long-Term Care Utilization for the use of long-term care facilities
- **Public Use Census files** for neighbourhood-level income quintile information

Two additional notes are in order:

- Throughout this document, rates were suppressed (that is, not reported) where the counts upon which the rates are based represent five or fewer events (unless the rate is truly 0, in which case it can be reported). This is to avoid breeches of confidentiality and is similar to the way Statistics Canada reports data. Throughout the report, the letter "s" indicates suppressed data.
- 2. Unless otherwise specified, year(s) refers to fiscal year(s) (April 1 to March 31).

Chapter 2: Aim 1: Using Administrative Data to Validate Identification of Use of Artificial Life-Supporting Modalities in Intensive Care Units

Aim

To assess, in adult ICU patients 40-89 years old, the accuracy of hospital administrative data for identifying use in ICU of the three most common forms of artificial life support: invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV), intravenous vasoactive drugs, and acute renal replacement therapy (acute RRT). This is relevant to the main purpose of this work, in that need for artificial life support is part of our case definition of critical illness (Chapter 3).

Key Findings

- Of the three most common forms of artificial life support, only IMV is identified in the hospital Discharge Abstract Data (DAD) with accuracy adequate for practical use.
- Though direct identification in the DAD of intravenous vasoactive drugs and acute RRT were poor, overlap of use of those modalities with IMV was large.
- Due to this large overlap, identifying those who received IMV captured 81% of all individuals who received any of the three modalities of artificial life support.

Methods

This aim used Repository data for the five years 2007/08-2011/12. The reference standard for use of life support modalities was the WICUDB, which contains clinical data about all adult ICU admissions in the Winnipeg Health Region since 1999. During the study period there were 11 adult ICUs within six hospitals in the region. The types of ICUs were: five medical-surgical, one medical, one general surgical, one cardiac surgical, two coronary care, and one respiratory. Data in the WICUDB are obtained from manual record review by specially-trained former ICU nurses dedicated to this data collection. It includes daily information about use of: (i) IMV, (ii) any intravenous vasoactive agents, and (iii) RRT, the latter categorized as intermittent hemodialysis, continuous hemodialysis, or peritoneal dialysis. We used the Manitoba Renal Program Chronic Dialysis Registry to identify individuals who underwent chronic outpatient dialysis (hemodialysis or peritoneal dialysis) [21]specificity, predictive value and overall accuracy of 4 administrative case definitions for the diagnosis of ESRD requiring chronic dialysis over different time horizons from Jan. 1, 2004, to Mar. 31, 2011. The Manitoba Renal Program Database served as the gold standard for confirming dialysis status. RESULTS During the study period, 2562 patients were registered as recipients of chronic dialysis in the Manitoba Renal Program Database. Over a 1-year period (2010. We categorized the listed primary ICU admission diagnosis into 19 groups, adapted from International Classification of Disease (ICD)-10-CA chapter headings [22].

We used the DAD to identify life support modalities.¹ The DAD includes up to 25 diagnosis codes in ICD-10-CA, and up to 20 procedure codes coded according to the Canadian Classification of Health Interventions (CCI) [23]. While quality testing on DAD data has demonstrated abstraction-reabstraction reliability of 94% for IMV and 97% for RRT [24], this does not speak to the validity of the DAD for identifying these interventions. Discharge abstracts have excellent accuracy for identifying the existence and timing of ICU care during hospitalization [25]. Use of IMV, vasoactive agents, and RRT in the DAD are indicated by specific CCI procedure codes (See definition 1 in Appendix Table 1.1). CCI codes indicating mechanical ventilation by endotracheal tube or tracheostomy were used for IMV. The only relevant CCI code for vasoactive agents is use of "cardiac stimulants", defined specifically as any of epinephrine, dopamine, dobutamine, amrinone or isoproterenol; norepinephrine is not included. For RRT, we used CCI codes representing intermittent or continuous hemodialysis, excluding peritoneal dialysis, as it is virtually never used as an acute, new-onset renal replacement modality.

The unit of measure for this part of the analysis was the ICU-containing hospital abstract. An abstract was included if the WICUDB indicated the person was age 40 years or older and admitted to any of the 11 Winnipeg adult ICUs with discharge dates during the five-year study period. In comparison with the WICUDB, we calculated sensitivity, specificity, negative predictive value (NPV), positive predictive value (PPV), and overall accuracy of the DAD for identifying the three forms of artificial life support. Exact binomial confidence intervals were used to calculate the 95% confidence intervals around these values. Given the overall goal of this work, we were more needful of avoiding falsely-positive identifications of use of life-supporting medical therapies than of avoiding falsely-negative ones. Thus, we recognized a priori the need for a PPV>90% for administrative data definitions to be useful in our identification of critical illness (Chapter 3).

In sensitivity analyses, we modified the administrative data definitions of the forms of life-supporting medical therapies (Appendix Table 1.1, definitions 2 and 3). For IMV, we: (a) added procedure codes to include those for intubation and tracheostomy, and (b) excluded patients admitted to the cardiac surgical ICU, because all patients undergoing openheart surgery in Manitoba are admitted to that unit, almost all being transferred there on IMV. For RRT, we: (a) added procedure codes for placement of a hemodialysis catheter, (b) added ICD-10-CA diagnosis codes for acute renal failure, and (c) excluded patients on chronic dialysis of any type, identified from the Manitoba Renal Program Chronic Dialysis Registry. For vasoactive agents, we added ICD-10-CA codes for shock.

Results

Over the five-year study period, there were 20,764 ICUcontaining hospitalizations involving 17,624 unique, eligible people. Characteristics of the hospitalizations at ICU admission are shown in Table 2.1.

As shown in Table 2.2², per the WICUDB reference standard, IMV was used in 52.6% of eligible ICU-containing hospitalizations. Identification of IMV in hospital abstracts was excellent, with sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV all exceeding 90%. Including procedure codes for intubation or tracheostomy did not improve on the definition using only IMV procedure codes. Excluding the cardiac surgery patients had little effect on performance.

Intravenous vasoactive agents were used in 46.8% of eligible ICU-containing hospitalizations. The CCI procedure code for use of the selected set of vasoactive drugs was never listed in the DAD records for these hospitalizations. Adding diagnosis codes for shock to the procedure code led to a large number of false negative identifications of use of these agents, with a PPV of 86% and a NPV of 59%.

The hospital DAD are abstracted by centrally trained personnel from medical charts in each hospital, using uniform definitions, data collection standards [74,75], and data entry software with established quality assurance methodologies. [76] DAD elements and format are mandated by the Canadian Institute for Health Information [77].
 See Appendix Tables 1.2 to 1.11 for contingency tables comparing administrative data definitions for the three types of life-supporting medical therapies.

Table 2.1: Characteristics of Included Hospitalizations

Variable	Value
Number of Intensive Care Unit (ICU)-containing hospital abstracts	20,764
Age, years	
mean ± SD	66.1 ± 12.6
median (interquartile range)	66 (57, 76)
Female, n (%)	8,004 (38.6)
Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (ABACHE) II score	
mean + SD	163 + 79
median (interguartile range)	10.5 ± 7.9
ADACHE II Acute Dhysiology Score	13(11,21)
mean + SD	98 + 55
median (interquartile range)	9 (6 13)
ICII type n (%)	5 (0, 15)
Tertiary hospital medical	2 331 (11 2)
Tertiary hospital, surgical	1,630 (7.9)
Tertiary hospital, medical-surgical	2 297 (11 1)
Two tertiary hospitals, coronary care	3,874 (18.7)
Tertiary hospital, cardiac surgical	4.418 (21.3)
Tertiary hospital, respiratory	26 (0,1)
Four community hospitals, medical-surgical	6,188 (29,8)
ICU admission diagnosis category, n (%)	0,100 (20.0)
Cardiac	10,281 (49,5)
Endocrine	111 (0.5)
Ear. nose and throat	145 (0.7)
Genitourinary	23 (0,1)
Gastrointestinal	1,126 (5,4)
Hematologic	36 (0.2)
Infection	961 (4.6)
Metabolic	44 (0.2)
Musculoskeletal/Skin and Soft Tissue	144 (0.7)
Neoplasia	41 (0.2)
Neuropsychiatric	1,143 (5.5)
Obstetric	60 (0.3)
Poisoning/Overdose	480 (2.3)
Renal	174 (0.8)
Respiratory	5,009 (24.1)
Trauma	384 (1.9)
Vascular	414 (2.0)
Others	188 (0.9)
ICU length of stay, days	
mean ± SD	6.2 ± 12.7
median (interquartile range)	3 (2, 6)
ICU mortality, n (%)	2,412 (11.6)
Hospital mortality, n (%)	3,467 (16.7)

RRT was used during 4.4% of all eligible ICU-containing hospitalizations, and 2.9% when excluding individuals on chronic renal dialysis. While the primary administrative data definition of procedure codes for hemodialysis had a sensitivity and specificity exceeding 92%, due to the low prevalence of RRT, the PPV was just 55.4%. Adding procedure codes for dialysis catheter placement did not improve on the administrative definition that used only

procedure codes for the hemodialysis itself. Additionally, adding diagnosis codes for acute renal failure very slightly improved the sensitivity and negative predictive values, but at the expense of reduced specificity (declined from 96.6 to 86.7%) and PPV (declined from 55.4 to 24.4%). The exclusion of chronic dialysis patients from the cohort did not appreciably alter the performance of the administrative case definition.

Table 2.2: Performance of Administrative Data Definitions for the Three Types of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies

Hospital Abstract Definition	Count	Prevalence* (%)	Sensitivity (%, 95% CI)	Specificity (%, 95%Cl)	Positive Predictive Value (%, 95%Cl)	Negative Predictive Value (%, 95% CI)	Accuracy (%, 95% CI)		
Invasive Mechanical Ventilation (IMV)									
Procedure codes for IMV (primary definition**)	20,764	52.6	91.5 (91.0-92.0)	94.5 (94.0-94.9)	94.8 (94.4-95.2)	91.0 (90.4-91.5)	92.9 (92.6-93.3)		
Procedure codes for IMV OR intubation OR tracheostomy	20,764	52.6	91.7 (91.2-92.2)	94.4 (94.0-94.9)	94.8 (94.4-95.2)	91.1 (90.6-91.7)	93.0 (92.7-93.3)		
Procedure codes for IMV, excluding cardiac surgical patients	15,736	51.1	90.7 (90.1-91.3)	96.5 (96.1-96.9)	96.4 (96.0-96.9)	90.8 (90.2-91.4)	90.8 (90.2-91.4)		
Intravenous Vasoactive Agents (Vasoactive Agents)									
Procedure code for vasoactive agents (primary definition)	20,764	46.8	0.0 (0.0-0.0)	100.0 (100.0-100.0)	undefined	53.2 (52.5-53.9)	53.2 (52.5-53.9)		
Procedure code for vasoactive agents OR diagnosis codes for shock	20,764	46.8	23.3 (22.5-24.2)	96.6 (96.2-96.9)	85.7 (84.4-87.0)	58.9 (58.1-59.6)	62.3 (61.6-62.9)		
Acute Renal Replacement Therapy (RRT)									
Procedure codes for hemodialysis (primary definition)	20,764	4.4	92.2 (90.4-93.9)	96.6 (96.4-96.9)	55.4 (52.9-57.9)	99.6 (99.6-99.7)	96.4 (96.2-96.7)		
Procedure codes for hemodialysis OR hemodialysis catheter insertion	20,764	4.4	92.3 (90.6-94.0)	96.2 (96.0-96.5)	52.8 (50.4-55.3)	99.6 (99.6-99.7)	96.1 (95.8-96.3)		
Procedure codes for hemodialysis OR hemodialysis catheter insertion OR diagnosis codes for acute renal failure	20,764	4.4	94.5 (93.0-96.0)	86.7 (86.2-87.1)	24.4 (23.0-25.9)	99.7 (99.6-99.8)	87.0 (86.5-87.5)		
Procedure codes for hemodialysis, excluding chronic dialysis patients	20,204	2.9	92.9 (90.8-95.0)	97.2 (96.9-97.4)	49.1 (46.1-52.1)	99.8 (99.7-99.9)	97.0 (96.8-97.3)		
Any one or More of IMV, Vasoactive Agents or RRT									
Case Definitions for any 3 types of life support	20,764	65.7	78.0 (77.3-78.7)	94.7 (94.2-95.2)	96.6 (96.2-96.9)	69.3 (68.3-70.2)	83.7 (83.2-84.2)		

* Prevalence derived from the reference standard of the Winnipeg Intensive Care Unit Database

** See Appendix Table 1.1 for definitions

Among all ICU-containing hospitalizations, any one or more of the three life support modalities was used while in ICU for 13,633 (65.7%) individuals (Figure 2.1). Overlapping use of the three types of life-supporting medical therapies was substantial. Among individuals who received any one of the three types, 68-76% received at least one of the two other types (Table 2.3 and Appendix Table 1.11). In particular, IMV was applied to 75% of those who received vasoactive agents, and 59% of those who received RRT.

Figure 2.1: Overlapping Use of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies in the Total Cohort, Based on the Reference Standard Number of hospital abstracts in each segment is shown in parentheses



Table 2.3: Overlapping Use of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies in the Total Cohort, Based on the Reference Standard

	IMV*	Vasoactive Agents*	RRT*	IMV or Vasoactive agents	IMV or RRT	Vasoactive agents or RRT
IMV: n=10,914	-	7,244 (66.4%)	535 (4.9%)	-	-	7,378 (67.6%)
Vasoactive Agents: n=9,724	7,244 (74.5%)	-	534 (5.5%)	-	7,377 (75.9%)	-
Acute RRT: n=907	535 (59.0%)	534 (58.9%)	-	668 (73.7%)	-	-

*IMV - invasive mechanical ventilation; vasoactive agents - intravenous vasoactive agents; RRT - acute renal replacement therapy

Chapter 3: Aim 2: Identifying Community-Dwelling People with a High Probability of Developing Critical Illness in the Near Future

Aim

To develop and evaluate the ability of predictive modeling to prospectively identify subgroups of community-dwelling (which herein includes those residing in personal care homes (PCHs)) Manitobans with a high (≥33%) probability of developing critical illness in the near future.

Key Findings

- We applied Classification and Regression Tree (CART) analysis to data from fiscal years (FY) 2013 to 2015, divided into a training dataset (to create the tree) and a test dataset (to evaluate its performance on 'future' data).
- 72 variables were included in the analysis, including: sociodemographic factors, home care use, living in or panelled for a PCH, comorbid chronic conditions, longitudinal assessment over 24 months of six types of medical resource use, most recent use of four additional medical interventions, and measures of frailty.
- Approximately 536,000 individuals were included in each of the three years of data, 0.38% of whom experienced the outcome of a near-future critical illness.
- The final CART tree had 21 branching levels and 2,644 terminal leaves (subgroups). Socioeconomic status, living in a PCH, frailty and age were among the input variables with the highest importance in identifying people with high risk of developing critical illness in the near future.
- In the training data, the final tree performed well in identifying individuals with a critical illness; 493 individuals each of whom had ≥33% risk of the outcome, were identified. However, this performance was not reproduced in the test dataset; of 429 individuals identified, only 4.7% of them had the outcome.

Methods

This analysis was performed using yearly cohorts. For each year, 2013 to 2015, we considered April 1 (the start of the FY) to be the "Evaluation Date", and used data going back two years prior in attempting to identify subgroups with high rates of critical illness in the 30-180 days following the Evaluation Date.

Outcome Definition

The outcome of interest was a critical illness that occurred in the "near future", defined as 30-180 days after the Evaluation Date. Thirty days was chosen as the lower limit because it would require some time to locate, contact, and engage the individual in an intervention seeking to avoid the adverse outcome. The upper limit of 180 days provides sufficient time for events to occur, while expecting that the ability to predict future health events would degrade further with the passage of time after the Evaluation Date.

Critical illness was defined as the presence of either of the following two events:

- (a) non-elective hospital admission that included care in a high-intensity ICU with use of invasive mechanical ventilation; OR
- (b) non-palliative death, in or out of hospital.

The Critical Illness Date for an individual who experienced this outcome during the 30-180 day follow-up interval after an Evaluation Date was when the first of these event occurred.

We used the Admission Type field of DAD records to exclude elective hospital admissions. High-intensity ICUs are those capable of providing artificial life support for an unlimited period; the only high-intensity ICUs in Manitoba are the adult ICUs in the Winnipeg Regional Health Authority (except the intermediate ICU at HSC) and the medical-surgical ICU in Brandon³. Rather than including ICU admissions with use of any type of artificial life support, based on the findings of Aim 1 (Table 2.1), we limited our focus to ICU-containing DAD records that included procedure codes for invasive mechanical ventilation.

Yearly Cohort Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The study cohorts were general population cohorts comprising individuals who at the Evaluation Date were: (a) between 40 and 89 years old; and (b) continuously registered with Manitoba Health from two years before the Evaluation Date to either one year after the Evaluation Date, or the Critical Illness Date (if it occurred), whichever occurred first.

We applied several exclusion criteria to the cohorts, which are described here, along with the rationale for exclusion:

 Individuals who had a newly diagnosed malignancy within the five years before the Evaluation date.

Rationale: ICU admission and death due to cancers are common [15,26], and our ultimate goal is to design interventions to avoid or delay critical illness or death. Thus, as undiagnosed cancers are rare [27,28], critical illness (including death) from cancer is unlikely to be avoidable, although we acknowledge that identifying near-future critical illness in persons with cancer could provide the opportunity for a different intervention such as proactively transitioning them to palliative care. The choice of five years was made since five-year survival is a common benchmark for long-term survival in those with malignancy. We followed Lix et al.'s [29] approach to identify malignancies; this approach is described following these exclusion criteria. The approach to identifying cancer is described further below.

2. Individuals in an acute care hospital on the Evaluation Date.

Rationale: Our goal was to identify individuals residing in the community who were presumably medically stable when they developed the outcome.

 Individuals who were in the chronic care sections of Riverview Health Centre or Deer Lodge Centre on the Evaluation Date. We identified these individuals using the long-term care (LTC) database, as codes 6 or 7, with facility codes for the portions of those two facilities that are distinct from the facility codes for the attached PCHs.

Rationale: Our goal was to identify individuals residing in the community who were presumably medically stable at least 30 days prior to developing the outcome. The excluded portions of these two facilities differ from usual PCHs in housing individuals with ongoing acute medical conditions, such as prolonged respiratory failure requiring mechanical ventilation.

³ During the period of this study, these included: (a) in Winnipeg, five medical-surgical ICUs, one medical ICU, one surgical ICU, one cardiac surgical ICU and two coronary care units, and (b) in Brandon, a single medical-surgical-cardiac ICU.

4. Individuals enrolled in an identified palliative care program during the prior two years, identified as having experienced any of the following during the two years before the Evaluation Date: (i) being in palliative care in any Manitoba hospital, indicated by hospital diagnosis codes (ICD-9-CM code V66.7, ICD-10-CA code Z51.5); (ii) the palliative care service had primary responsibility for hospital care, as indicated in the DAD; (iii) received outpatient palliative care codes in the home care database; or (iv) received outpatient palliative care as indicated in the DPIN database of medication payment under the palliative care program.

Rationale: Such individuals are expected to have a short life expectancy and would be much less likely to seek curative medical care at the end of life.

 Index hospitalizations with ICU care were for trauma or injury, defined by DAD records with ICD-10 diagnosis codes: S00-T35, T66-T79, V, W, or X, that were of diagnosis types indicating that they were present on hospital admission, i.e., Type 1 OR Type 5 OR Type M without also being listed as Type 2 OR Type 6 without also being listed as Type 2.

Rationale: Trauma and injury are very different from medical illnesses, and we expected that they would be much more difficult to predict or prevent.

As noted above, we followed Lix et al.'s approach of using diagnosis codes to identify malignant cancers, who showed that for the five most common cancers, a single inpatient or outpatient ICD-9 or ICD-10 diagnosis code has excellent accuracy [29]. We followed Quan et al. [30]10th Revision (ICD-10 in identifying diagnosis coding for malignancies.⁴ To identify whether a malignancy was first diagnosed within the five years before a given date, we identified any malignancy codes that appeared in DAD records or outpatient claims for the five years before the Evaluation Date but did not appear 5-10 years prior.

Analysis

As described in more detail in Appendix 2, we used Classification and Regression Tree (CART) analysis to identify subgroups of community-dwelling adults who experienced high rates of near-future critical illness [31,32].

CART uses input variables to divide all members of a cohort into mutually exclusive subgroups, each defined by a given value/range/category of each input variable. The result is a "tree" where each "terminal leaf" is one such subgroup. To create and identify the best predicting tree, CART utilizes two distinct datasets, termed the training and validation datasets. We combined the FY2013 and FY2014 cohorts, and then randomly subdivided them, 60:40, into training and validation cohorts. We then assessed how this model performed on the 2015 cohort (the test cohort). One measure of performance used was lift, which measures performance of a tree at predicting events in a chosen subset of leaves, compared to the rate of events in the entire sample. Lift equals the outcome rate in the subset divided by the rate in the entire population; e.g., if the rate of events in the entire population is 1%, but in a given subset of leaves the rate is 20%, then the lift for this subset is 20.

We chose to use CART for three reasons. First, we expected that identifying a substantial number of individuals who would develop critical illness in the near future would require finding a large number of diverse subgroups (represented by terminal leaves) in which \geq 33% experienced the outcome. Such subgroups would require applying an eventual intervention to no more than three people to have a chance to avert or delay one episode of critical illness. Second, we expected that the longitudinal health data contained in the Repository would be critical to our goal of predicting near-future critical illness. Specifically, we hypothesized that there would be temporal patterns of health care resource use associated with higher risk of the outcome. We chose a priori a time interval of 24 months before an Evaluation Date, which we divided into four intervals: (A) months 1-12, (B) months 12-18, (C) months 19-21 and (D) months 22-24, which is the most recent three-month period. The flexibility of CART allows it to include counts from different intervals to relate the outcome to temporal patterns of resource use. We entered 72 variables into CART, measured as of the Evaluation Date, unless otherwise indicated (Table 3.1; see Appendix 2 for detailed definitions). Finally, CART provides more easily understood subgroup separation than do more commonly used prediction methods such as logistic regression.

⁴ ICD-9 codes: 140.x-165.x, 170.x-176.x, 179.x-195x, 200.x-208.x; ICD-10 codes: C00.x-C26.x, C30.x-C34.x, C37.x-C38.x, C41.x, C43.x -C58.x, C60.x-C76.x, C81.x-C86.x, C88.x, C90.x-C96.x.

Table 3.1: Input Variables for Classification and Regression Tree Analysis

Variable	Details
Age	continuous
Biologic sex	binary
Socioeconomic status as SEFI-2 score [66]	continuous
Ever received income assistance	binary
Statistical Area Classification [67]	ordinal, 6 categories
Distance from residence to closest intensive care unit (ICU)	continuous, closer of Winnipeg or Brandon
Open Home Care file	binary
Panelled for personal care home placement	binary
Living in a personal care home	binary
Chronic comorbid diagnoses (Elixhauser comorbidities)	31 binary variables
Dementia	binary
Frailty, per measure of Segal et al. [39]	continuous, ranges 0-1
Frailty, per measure of McIsaac et al. [40]	continuous, ranges 0-30
Frailty, per Johns Hopkins ACG® Case-Mix System [70]	binary
Timing of most recent ICU admission	5 categories*
Timing of most recent cardiac catheterization	5 categories*
Timing of most recent gastrointestinal endoscopy	5 categories*
Timing of most recent bronchoscopy	5 categories*
# Acute hospital days	4 separate continuous variables**
# Days designated as "Alternate Level of Care" in a hospital, or spent in a rehabilitation facility	4 separate continuous variables**
# Outpatient clinic (physician, nurse practitioner and primary care nurse) visits	4 separate continuous variables**
# Days with calls made to Health Links – Info Santé	4 separate continuous variables**
# Outpatient laboratory tests	4 separate continuous variables**
# Categories of prescription medications dispensed	4 separate continuous variables**

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Note: Numbers in square brackets refer to references in the Reference List

* 0-1 month prior, 2-6 months prior, 7-12 months prior, 13-24 months prior, or >24 months prior/never

** Four variables, representing counts during 4 intervals before the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 7-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior, and (D) 0-3 months prior

Results

Subject Characteristics and Input Variables

Table 3.2 describes the patients included in this analysis. Approximately 536,000 individuals were included in each of the three years of data. In each of the training, validation, and test datasets, 0.38% of individuals experienced the outcome. Approximately one-quarter of these individuals experienced ICU admission with IMV, while the other three-quarters experienced non-palliative death without ICU admission. Not unexpectedly, every one of the 72 variables inputted to the CART analysis differed significantly between those who did and did not experience the outcome. While the large sample sizes used can assign statistical significance to small absolute differences, for most of these parameters the differences were substantial in absolute terms.

For example, people with the outcome were 2.4-7.5 times more likely to have had ICU care, cardiac catheterization, gastrointestinal (GI) endoscopy and bronchoscopy within the 1 month before the Evaluation Date. They were 10-20 times more likely to live in a PCH or to have an open home care file. They were more than twice as likely to have frailty scores in the highest tercile. In the month prior to the Evaluation Date, people with the outcome had, on average, 4.4 more hospital days, 0.8 more outpatient visits, 0.9 more outpatient laboratory tests, and they filled prescriptions for 3.2 additional classes of drugs compared to individuals without the outcome.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Training/Validation Data 2013/14-2014/15 # with outcome = 4,065 (0.38%)			Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)			
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	
Total N	1,060,252	-	4,065	541,703	-	2,044	
Outcome breakdown:							
Intensive care unit (ICU) admission with IMV only	-	2.23	649 (16.0)	<u>2</u>	-	380 (18.6)	
Non-palliative death only	-	-	3,145 (77.4)	-	-	1,529 (74.8)	
Both*	-	1977	271 (6.7)	<u>.</u>		135 (6.6)	
Age (years)							
40-44	154,117 (14.5)		63 (1.6)	77,786 (14.4)	<.0001	44 (2.2)	
45-49	161,566 (15.2)	<.0001	129 (3.2)	78,277 (14.5)		57 (2.8)	
50-54	174,946 (16.5)		221 (5.4)	88,351 (16.3)		109 (5.3)	
55-59	156,373 (14.8)		296 (7.3)	80,164 (14.8)		158 (7.7)	
60-69	228,638 (21.6)		820 (20.2)	121,610 (22.5)		387 (18.9)	
70-79	119,940 (11.3)		983 (24.2)	63,195 (11.7)		525 (25.7)	
80-89	64,672 (6.1)		1,553 (38.2)	32,320 (6.0)		764 (37.4)	
Female	544,620 (51.4)	<.0001	1,797 (44.2)	277,581 (51.2)	<.0001	894 (43.7)	
Socioeconomic status (SEFI-2; octiles)							
Lowest (-5.2 to -1.1)	132,693 (12.5)		323 (8.0)	67,814 (12.5)		140 (6.9)	
2nd (-1.0 to -0.68)	132,829 (12.5)		338 (8.3)	67,796 (12.5)		201 (9.8)	
3rd (-0.67 to -0.43)	132,447 (12.5)		443 (10.9)	67,740 (12.5)		207 (10.1)	
4th (-0.42 to -0.22)	132,853 (12.5)	< 0001	602 (14.8)	67,409 (12.4)	< 0001	296 (14.5)	
5th (-0.21 to 0.02)	132,394 (12.5)	<.0001	474 (11.7)	67,859 (12.5)	<.0001	255 (12.5)	
6th (0.03 to 0.24)	132,230 (12.5)		588 (14.5)	67,811 (12.5)		291 (14.2)	
7th (0.25 to 0.67)	132,478 (12.5)		596 (14.7)	67,649 (12.5)		300 (14.7)	
Highest (0.68 to 3.88)	132,328 (12.5)		701 (17.2)	67,625 (12.5)		354 (17.3)	
Ever received income assistance	107,133 (10.1)	<.0001	600 (14.8)	56,795 (10.5)	<.0001	336 (16.4)	

Note: IMV - invasive mechanical ventilation

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables. *For individuals who experienced both elements of the outcome, the outcome timing was taken as the ICU admission.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Tra i # with	ining/Validation 2013/14-2014/15 outcome = 4,065	Data 5 (0.38%)	Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)			
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	
Statistical Area Classification							
Census Metropolitan Area	661,405 (62.4)		2,474 (60.9)	338,647 (62.5)		1,259 (61.6)	
Census Agglomerations	100,224 (9.5)	<.0001	351 (8.6)	51,169 (9.5)		180 (8.8)	
Strong metropolitan influenced zone (MIZ)	60,696 (5.7)		200 (4.9)	31,806 (5.9)	0.0222	97 (4.8)	
Moderate MIZ	122,798 (11.6)		507 (12.5)	62,136 (11.5)	0.0322	276 (13.5)	
Weak MIZ	98,286 (9.3)		440 (10.8)	49,455 (9.1)		199 (9.7)	
No MIZ	16,804 (1.6)		92 (2.3)	8,478 (1.6)		33 (1.6)	
Distance from residence to closest ICU**, octiles (km)							
Shortest (0-1.60)	132,271 (12.5)		741 (18.2)	67,572 (12.5)		396 (19.4)	
2nd (1.61-2.60)	132,557 (12.5)		506 (12.5)	67,670 (12.5)		304 (14.9)	
3rd (2.61-3.49)	132,568 (12.5)		434 (10.7)	67,782 (12.5)		199 (9.7)	
4th (3.50-4.54)	132,650 (12.5)	< 0001	428 (10.5)	67,746 (12.5)	< 0001	201 (9.8)	
5th (4.55-13.1)	132,602 (12.5)	<.0001	438 (10.8)	67,680 (12.5)	<.0001	195 (9.5)	
6th (13.2-47.4)	132,037 (12.5)		420 (10.3)	67,823 (12.5)		225 (11.0)	
7th (47.4-97.0)	133,114 (12.6)		506 (12.5)	67,662 (12.5)		248 (12.1)	
Farthest (97.1-1000)	132,453 (12.5)		592 (14.6)	67,768 (12.5)		276 (13.5)	
Open Home Care file	11,469 (1.1)	<.0001	443 (10.9)	5,780 (1.1)	<.0001	227 (11.1)	
Panelled for personal care home placement	583 (0.1)	<.0001	15 (0.4)	206 (0.0)	<.0001	8 (0.4)	
Lives in a personal care home	9,233 (0.9)	<.0001	761 (18.7)	4,264 (0.8)	<.0001	343 (16.8)	

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

**Distance between residence and closer of Winnipeg or Brandon

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Trai # with	ning/Validation I 2013/14-2014/15 outcome = 4,065	Data 5 (0.38%)	Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)			
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	
Elixhauser comorbidities							
Hypertension without complications	347,428 (32.8)	<.0001	2,419 (59.5)	189,505 (35.0)	<.0001	1,311 (64.1)	
Depression	232,502 (21.9)	<.0001	1,132 (27.9)	120,653 (22.3)	<.0001	586 (28.7)	
Rheumatoid arthritis/CVD	187,681 (17.7)	<.0001	840 (20.7)	98,191 (18.1)	<.0001	454 (22.2)	
Diabetes mellitus without complications	146,011 (13.8)	<.0001	1,286 (31.6)	78,753 (14.5)	<.0001	721 (35.3)	
Chronic pulmonary disorders	126,858 (12.0)	<.0001	1,107 (27.2)	68,258 (12.6)	<.0001	550 (26.9)	
Hypothyroidism	74,779 (7.1)	<.0001	420 (10.3)	40,957 (7.6)	<.0001	215 (10.5)	
Cardiac arrythmia	41,327 (3.9)	<.0001	809 (19.9)	21,582 (4.0)	<.0001	408 (20.0)	
Deficiency anemia	31,376 (3.0)	<.0001	351 (8.6)	19,401 (3.6)	<.0001	204 (10.0)	
Obesity	29,413 (2.8)	<.0001	189 (4.7)	15,654 (2.9)	<.0001	105 (5.1)	
Other neurologic disorders	27,274 (2.6)	<.0001	453 (11.1)	14,521 (2.7)	<.0001	226 (11.1)	
Congestive heart failure	24,988 (2.4)	<.0001	917 (22.6)	12,649 (2.3)	<.0001	414 (20.3)	
Drug abuse	23,822 (2.3)	<.0001	135 (3.3)	11,165 (2.1)	<.0001	70 (3.4)	
Cancer without metastases	22,118 (2.1)	<.0001	368 (9.1)	11,567 (2.1)	<.0001	188 (9.2)	
Peripheral vascular disease	21,862 (2.1)	<.0001	433 (10.7)	11,383 (2.1)	<.0001	191 (9.3)	
Liver disease	19,310 (1.8)	<.0001	194 (4.8)	10,618 (2.0)	<.0001	94 (4.6)	
Fluid/electrolyte disorders	13,979 (1.3)	<.0001	430 (10.6)	7,316 (1.4)	<.0001	205 (10.0)	
Psychosis	13,474 (1.3)	<.0001	352 (8.7)	7,569 (1.4)	<.0001	163 (8.0)	
Coagulopathy	12,663 (1.2)	<.0001	193 (4.8)	6,290 (1.2)	<.0001	91 (4.5)	
Renal disease	12,558 (1.2)	<.0001	422 (10.4)	6,600 (1.2)	<.0001	204 (10.0)	
Diabetes mellitus with complications	12,353 (1.2)	<.0001	485 (11.9)	6,193 (1.1)	<.0001	238 (11.6)	
Valvular heart disease	10,449 (1.0)	<.0001	197 (4.9)	5,301 (1.0)	<.0001	100 (4.9)	
Peptic ulcer disease without bleeding	7,570 (0.7)	<.0001	63 (1.6)	3,744 (0.7)	<.0001	47 (2.3)	
Alcohol abuse	7,454 (0.7)	<.0001	138 (3.4)	3,521 (0.7)	<.0001	67 (3.3)	
Paraplegia/hemiplegia	4,097 (0.4)	<.0001	81 (2.0)	1,955 (0.4)	<.0001	42 (2.1)	

Note: CVD - collagen-vascular diseases

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Training/Validation Data 2013/14-2014/15 # with outcome = 4,065 (0.38%)			Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)		
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome
Elixhauser comorbidities cont'd.						
Pulmonary circulatory disorders	4,039 (0.4)	<.0001	99 (2.4)	2,047 (0.4)	<.0001	45 (2.2)
Lymphoma	2,145 (0.2)	<.0001	57 (1.4)	1,156 (0.2)	<.0001	30 (1.5)
Hypertension with complications	1,759 (0.2)	<.0001	44 (1.1)	1,159 (0.2)	<.0001	21 (1.0)
Metastatic cancer	1,235 (0.1)	<.0001	105 (2.6)	721 (0.1)	<.0001	47 (2.3)
Weight loss	1,149 (0.1)	<.0001	52 (1.3)	596 (0.1)	<.0001	14 (0.7)
HIV/AIDS	809 (0.1)	0.0145	8 (0.2)	642 (0.1)	0.0375	6 (0.3)
Blood loss anemia	283 (0.0)	<.0001	15 (0.4)	121 (0.0)	<.0001	7 (0.3)
Dementia	15,968 (1.5)	<.0001	762 (18.8)	8,023 (1.5)	<.0001	348 (17.0)
Segal frailty score, terciles						
0.000-0.010	353,738 (33.4)		186 (4.6)	181,028 (33.4)		110 (5.4)
0.010-0.030	354,929 (33.5)	<.0001	542 (13.3)	180,924 (33.4)	<.0001	266 (13.0)
0.031-1.000	351,585 (33.2)		3,337 (82.1)	179,750 (33.2)		1,669 (81.6)
McIsaac frailty score						
0-3	341,885 (32.3)		318 (7.8)	188,800 (34.9)		202 (9.9)
3.5-5.5	373,570 (35.2)	<.0001	625 (15.4)	183,124 (33.8)	<.0001	340 (16.6)
6-23	344,797 (32.5)		3,122 (76.8)	169,778 (31.3)		1,503 (73.5)
ACG frailty flag	5,513 (0.5)	<.0001	335 (8.2)	2,642 (0.5)	<.0001	182 (8.9)
Timing of most recent ICU admission						
0-1 months	387 (0.0)		12 (0.3)	189 (0.0)		8 (0.4)
2-6	1,764 (0.2)		62 (1.5)	973 (0.2)		24 (1.2)
7-12	2,047 (0.2)	<.0001	46 (82.0)	936 (0.2)	<.0001	19 (0.9)
13-24	3,981 (0.4)		82 (2.0)	1,861 (0.3)		31 (1.5)
>24 or none	1,052,073 (99.2)		3,863 (95.0)	537,744 (99.3)		1,962 (96.0)

Note: ACG - Johns Hopkins Aggregated Clinical Groups[™] Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Training/Validation Data 2013/14-2014/15 # with outcome = 4,065 (0.38%)			Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)		
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome
Timing of most recent cardiac catheterization						
0-1 months	591 (0.1)		14 (0.3)	307 (0.1)		8 (0.4)
2-6	2,912 (0.3)	<.0001	53 (1.3)	1,471 (0.3)	<.0001	21 (1.0)
7-12	3,363 (0.3)		42 (1.0)	1,682 (0.3)		25 (1.2)
13-24	6,430 (0.6)		63 (1.6)	3,053 (0.6)		29 (1.4)
>24 or none	1,046,956 (98.8)		3,893 (95.8)	535,190 (98.8)		1,961 (95.9)
Timing of most recent GI endoscopy						
0-1 months	5,296 (0.5)		50 (1.2)	3,108 (0.6)	<.0001	25 (1.2)
2-6	25,280 (2.4)		177 (4.4)	12,932 (2.4)		86 (4.2)
7-12	27,951 (2.6)	<.0001	133 (3.3)	13,792 (2.6)		71 (3.5)
13-24	49,853 (4.7)		232 (5.7)	25,307 (4.7)		126 (6.2)
>24 or none	951,872 (89.8)		3,473 (85.4)	486,564 (89.8)		1,736 (84.9)
Timing of most recent bronchoscopy						
0-1 months	64 (0.0)		s	52 (0.0)		0 (0.0)
2-6	392 (0.0)		17 (0.4)	178 (0.0)		7 (0.3)
7-12	438 (0.0)	<.0001	s	194 (0.0)	<.0001	6 (0.3)
13-24	811 (0.1)		16 (0.4)	374 (0.1)		6 (0.3)
>24 or none	1,058,547 (99.8)		4,021 (98.9)	540,905 (99.9)		2,025 (99.1)

Note: GI - gastrointestinal

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Trai # with	ining/Validation 2013/14-2014/15 outcome = 4,065	Data 5 (0.38%)	Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)		
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome
Hospital days ⁺						
(A) mean±SD	0.41 ± 3.67	<.0001	4.08 ± 12.80	0.36 ± 3.25	<.0001	3.48 ± 10.85
median (interquartile range; IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(B) mean±SD	0.22 ± 2.44	<.0001	2.22 ± 8.69	0.20 ± 2.32	<.0001	2.20 ± 9.06
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(C) mean±SD	0.11 ± 1.61	<.0001	1.37 ± 6.41	0.11 ± 1.58	<.0001	1.52 ± 6.53
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(D) mean±SD	0.10 ± 1.38	<.0001	1.47 ± 5.87	0.10 ± 1.41	<.0001	1.77 ± 6.58
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
Alternate Level of Care+Rehabilitation days+						
(A) mean±SD	0.17 ± 3.41	<.0001	2.55 ± 14.03	0.12 ± 2.71	<.0001	1.73 ± 12.22
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(B) mean±SD	0.08 ± 2.17	<.0001	1.17 ± 8.84	0.06 ± 1.76	<.0001	0.86 ± 6.86
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(C) mean±SD	0.05 ± 1.49	<.0001	0.70 ± 5.54	0.04 ± 1.43	<.0001	0.71 ± 5.77
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(D) mean±SD	0.04 ± 1.34	<.0001	0.63 ± 4.91	0.04 ± 1.28	<.0001	0.76 ± 5.65
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)

Note: SD - standard deviation

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Tra i # with	ining/Validation 2013/14-2014/19 outcome = 4,065	Data 5 (0.38%)	Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)		
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome
Outpatient clinic visits*						
(A) mean±SD	5.24 ± 5.47	<.0001	7.71 ± 7.26	5.37 ± 5.51	<.0001	8.16 ± 7.33
median (IQR)	4 (1, 7)	<.0001	6 (2, 11)	4 (1, 8)	<.0001	7 (3, 12)
(B) mean±SD	2.75 ± 3.11	<.0001	4.27 ± 4.39	2.82 ± 3.14	<.0001	4.41 ± 4.23
median (IQR)	2 (0, 4)	<.0001	3 (1, 6)	2 (0, 4)	<.0001	3 (1, 6)
(C) mean±SD	1.34 ± 1.71	<.0001	2.07 ± 2.37	1.37 ± 1.75	<.0001	2.09 ± 2.35
median (IQR)	1 (0, 2)	<.0001	1 (0, 3)	1 (0, 2)	<.0001	1 (0, 3)
(D) mean±SD	1.28 ± 1.69	<.0001	2.07 ± 2.44	1.32 ± 1.74	<.0001	2.12 ± 2.50
median (IQR)	1 (0, 2)	<.0001	1 (0, 3)	1 (0, 2)	<.0001	1 (0, 3)
Health Links – Info Santé days†						
(A) mean±SD	0.09 ± 0.97	<.0001	0.15 ± 1.20	0.09 ± 0.91	0.0017	0.15 ± 1.07
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	0.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	0.0009	0 (0, 0)
(B) mean±SD	0.04 ± 0.51	<.0001	0.10 ± 0.85	0.04 ± 0.44	0.0888	0.06 ± 0.46
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	0.0002	0 (0, 0)
(C) mean±SD	0.02 ± 0.28	<.0001	0.04 ± 0.35	0.02 ± 0.25	0.0011	0.04 ± 0.29
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)
(D) mean±SD	0.02 ± 0.25	<.0001	0.04 ± 0.37	0.02 ± 0.24	<.0001	0.04 ± 0.31
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 0)

Note: SD - standard deviation

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

Values are counts (%) unless indicated otherwise

Variables	Tra i # with	ining/Validation 2013/14-2014/15 outcome = 4,065	Data 5 (0.38%)	Test Data 2015/16 # with outcome = 2,044 (0.38%)		
	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome	No Outcome	p-value	With Outcome
Outpatient laboratory test counts ⁺						
(A) mean±SD	4.73 ± 7.55	<.0001	7.10 ± 11.73	5.03 ± 7.88	<.0001	7.58 ± 11.77
median (IQR)	0 (0, 8)	0.0038	1 (0, 11)	0 (0, 8)	<.0001	2 (0, 12)
(B) mean±SD	2.54 ± 4.84	<.0001	3.96 ± 7.16	2.73 ± 5.07	<.0001	4.22 ± 7.39
median (IQR)	0 (0, 3)	<.0001	0 (0, 6)	0 (0, 4)	<.0001	0 (0, 6)
(C) mean±SD	1.23 ± 3.07	<.0001	1.90 ± 4.22	1.33 ± 3.25	<.0001	1.94 ± 4.08
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 2)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 2)
(D) mean±SD	1.24 ± 3.13	<.0001	2.08 ± 4.34	1.35 ± 3.33	<.0001	2.12 ± 4.47
median (IQR)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 2)	0 (0, 0)	<.0001	0 (0, 2)
ATC4 prescription counts ⁺						
(A) mean±SD	3.56 ± 3.75	<.0001	7.60 ± 5.42	3.55 ± 3.74	<.0001	7.45 ± 5.31
median (IQR)	3 (1, 5)	<.0001	7 (4, 11)	3 (1, 5)	<.0001	7 (3, 11)
(B) mean±SD	2.76 ± 3.15	<.0001	6.32 ± 4.65	2.79 ± 3.16	<.0001	6.27 ± 4.55
median (IQR)	2 (0, 4)	<.0001	6 (3, 9)	2 (0, 4)	<.0001	6 (3, 9)
(C) mean±SD	2.25 ± 2.80	<.0001	5.48 ± 4.19	2.29 ± 2.81	<.0001	5.45 ± 4.14
median (IQR)	1 (0, 3)	<.0001	5 (2, 8)	1 (0, 4)	<.0001	5 (2, 8)
(D) mean±SD	2.25 ± 2.85	<.0001	5.64 ± 4.31	2.30 ± 2.88	<.0001	5.71 ± 4.28
median (IQR)	1 (0, 3)	<.0001	5 (2, 8)	1 (0, 4)	<.0001	5 (2, 9)

Note: SD - standard deviation; ATC4 - fourth level of the Anatomic Therapeutic Chemical Classification system

Note: See Appendix 1 for the technical definitions of these variables.

CART Results

The optimal tree had 21 levels of branching and a total of 2,644 terminal leaves (Appendix Table 2.1). The initial branch point was by residence in a PCH, immediately producing a terminal leaf containing all those in a PCH. In the training data, that leaf included all 5,954 individuals living in a PCH, of whom 470 (7.9%) experienced the outcome. Thus, the other leaves contained only those not living in a PCH.

An illustration of the way that CART can combine input variables in complex combinations is a terminal leaf with 14 individuals in the training data (11 in the validation data, and 8 in the test data). This subgroup comprised subjects who were:

- Female
- Living <105 km from Winnipeg or Brandon (whichever was closer)
- SEFI ≥ -0.65
- Two clinic visits in the 3 months prior to the Evaluation Date
- Hospital days were:
 - <25 in the most recent 3 months
 - <25 in the prior 7-12 months
 - ≥10 from 13-24 months prior

- ALC + rehabilitation days were:
 - <52 from 13-24 months prior
 - <42 from 7-12 months prior
 - Outpatient laboratory tests were:
 - <14 outpatient laboratory tests performed in the most recent 3 months
 - <21 in the prior 7-12 months
- Prescriptions: 12-13 different chemical classes filled in the 4-6 months prior

The relative importance of the top 25 input variables, with the highest set arbitrarily at 1.0, is shown in Table 3.3 (see Appendix Table 2.2 for all 72 variables). A social determinant of health, socioeconomic status, had the highest importance in identifying the outcome, followed by living in a PCH. Living at home while awaiting a PCH bed (panelling) was much less important, being in 56th place with a relative importance of 0.05. Frailty scores occupied the 3rd and 5th variable importance slots; age was 6th; with those variables, the ACG frailty flag did not enter into the optimal tree at all. Utilization of outpatient care and drug prescriptions were the highestranked parameters of medical resource use, though generally the counts from the most remote portion of the 24-month lookback period were more influential. The first appearance of a count of hospital days was in the 14th slot, with importance less than half that of socioeconomic status. The 32 specified chronic diagnoses had relative importance values <0.29.

Table 3.3: Relative Importance of Top 25 Input Variables in the Optimal CART Tree Solution

Ranking	Input Variable	Relative Importance
1	Socioeconomic status (SEFI-2)	1.000
2	Lives in a personal care home	0.883
3	Segal frailty score	0.879
4	Distance from home to closest ICU	0.860
5	McIsaac frailty score	0.810
6	Age	0.756
7	Outpatient clinic visits: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.587
8	Outpatient clinic visits: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.580
9	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.577
10	ATC4 prescription counts: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.558
11	ATC4 prescription counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.549
12	ATC4 prescription counts: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.535
13	ATC4 prescription counts: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.504
14	Hospital days: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.458
15	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.449
16	Outpatient clinic visits: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.444
17	Outpatient clinic visits: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.421
18	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.416
19	Hospital days: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.401
20	Hospital days: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.383
21	Hospital days: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.301
22	Metastatic cancer	0.285
23	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.274
24	Statistical Area Classification	0.200
25	Open Home Care file	0.186

In the training data, the optimal tree performed well in identifying individuals with the outcome (Table 3.4); 493 individuals were contained in 41 terminal leaves each of which had \geq 33% of its members experiencing the outcome. However, most of this performance towards our goal represented overfitting of the model to the training data, as this performance was not reproduced when applying the same terminal leaf definitions to the validation or test datasets (Tables 3.4 and 3.5). In the test data, these 41 leaves contained 429 individuals, but only 20 (4.7%) of them experienced the outcome. Expanding the range of terminal leaves in the training data to those with \geq 20% or \geq 10% outcomes likewise performed well in the training data, but this was not reproduced in the validation or test data. Table 3.4: Performance of the Optimal Tree in Identifying Individuals with the Outcome

Table 3.4: Performance of the Optimal Tree in Identifying Individuals with the Outcome

	Outcome Percentages in Training Dataset									
	≥33% (41 Leaves)				≥20% (279 leaves)	≥20% 79 leaves)			≥10% (863 leaves)	
	Training Data	Validation Data	Test Data	Training Data	Validation Data	Test Data	Training Data	Validation Data	Test Data	
# Subjects	493	376	429	3242	2291	2871	9849	6834	9111	
# Outcomes	191	20	20	832	87	100	1632	144	171	
% Outcomes	38.7	5.3	4.7	25.7	3.8	3.5	16.6	2.1	1.9	
Lift*	102.0	14.0	12.3	67.5	10.0	9.2	43.6	5.5	4.9	

* Lift measures performance of a tree at predicting events in a chosen subset of leaves, compared to the rate of events in the entire sample; for example, if the rate of events in the entire population is 1%, but in a given subset of leaves the rate is 20%, then the lift for this subset is 20.

Table 3.5: Reproducibility of Outcome Percentages Across Datasets from CART for Top Terminal Leaves in the Training Data

Training Data (%)	Validation Data (%)	Test Data (%)
47.1	11.8	0
46.7	5.0	20.0
45.5	14.3	16.7
45.5	0	0
45.5	25.0	0
45.5	10.0	0
41.7	0	0
41.7	0	12.5
41.7	8.3	10.0
41.7	0	0
40.0	0	0
40.0	0	14.3
40.0	50.0	0
40.0	0	0
40.0	0	0
40.0	14.3	0
40.0	20.0	0
40.0	0	0
40.0	0	28.6
40.0	0	0
40.0	0	0
40.0	10.0	0

Chapter 4: Discussion and Implications

Main Finding

Although we leveraged the numerous variables and longitudinal nature of the data in the Manitoba Population Research Data Repository and the flexibility of CART analysis, we were not able to achieve the goal of prospectively identifying subgroups of community-dwelling Manitobans with a one in three chance of developing critical illness in the near future. This threshold was chosen as being "sufficiently high" to make it clinically useful, i.e., practical to design and test interventions targeted at these individuals and seeking to avoid, or substantially delay, the coming health event. Given the expected effort and costs that would be involved with such a population-based endeavour, practicality would likely also require identifying a sufficient absolute number of people who might benefit. We initially chose a "practicality threshold" of intervening on no more than three people to have a chance of avoiding one outcome of a critical illness event (≥33% of outcomes in high-risk leaves). And indeed, in the (overfitted) training dataset, this would be expected to translate to applying an intervention yearly to 411 people to address the heightened risk in 159 of them. If even half of those could have their critical illness or death avoided or delayed, approximately 80 lives might be saved yearly in Manitoba; such an effect would also be expected to improve the health and quality of life of these individuals, and conceivably also reduce overall health system costs. Said another way, in the training data, the people populating these subsets had a 102-fold higher rate of the outcome than the entire eligible population evaluated (lift).

Our hope was that this magnitude of benefit could be reproduced by applying the CART model to future data, but this was not the case. The proportion of individuals belonging to those subsets who had the outcome in the validation and test datasets was approximately 5% – indicating the need to apply an intervention to 20 people to even have a chance of avoiding one near-future critical illness. While this is substantially higher than our a priori estimate of the number needed to treat (NNT) of three, perspective on this figure is provided by comparison with other common medical interventions. It is not unusual for commonly used therapies to have NNT values larger than 20 (Table 4.1) [33]. Combining unit treatment costing with such NNT data allows us to estimate total costs for saving one life via routine outpatient interventions: \$34,125 for treating hypertension with 20 mg/day of generic lisinopril (an intermediate dose of the most commonly prescribed agent) [34], and \$65,700 for lung cancer screening with low dose thoracic CT scanning [35].

Table 4.1: Number Needed to Treat (NNT) for Various Therapeutic Interventions

Intervention	NNT for mortality	NNT (other outcome)
Outpatient Interventions		
Antihypertension treatment for 5-year adverse outcomes	125	67 (stroke)
Aspirin after acute ischemic stroke	79	140 (recurrent stroke)
Statin drugs for secondary prevention with known heart disease	83	30 (non-fatal heart attack)
Low dose CT scan for lung cancer screening in heavy smokers	219	
Antibiotics for exacerbation of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease	8	
Vitamin D for fracture prevention in elderly, institutionalized people		36 (hip fracture prevention)
Influenza vaccine		71 (preventing influenza)
Antibiotics for acute sinusitis		18 (symptomatic cure)
Inpatient Interventions		
Antibiotics for cirrhotics with upper gastrointestinal bleeding	22	4 (infection)
Thrombolysis for acute pulmonary embolism	34	
Thrombolysis for acute myocardial infarction	43	
Thrombolysis for acute ischemic stroke	10	
Early thrombectomy for large vessel ischemic stroke		2.6 (disability)
Early invasive therapy for unstable angina or acute myocardial infarction		62 (recurrent MI)
Defibrillation for cardiac arrest	2.5	
Hypothermia after cardiopulmonary resuscitation		6 (survival with good neurologic function)
Lung protective ventilation for Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome	10	

Source: The NNT Group. Quick summaries of evidence-based medicine. https://www.thennt.com/home-nnt/

Though we lack data needed to estimate the average cost of some future dedicated intervention to identify, contact, clinically evaluate and treat conditions found to be the likely causes of near-future critical illness, we can make comparative estimates. Our CART analysis proved able to identify near-future critical illness at a 5% rate, i.e., 1 in 20 identified persons actually had the event in that near future. If we conservatively assumed that such an intervention could avoid the critical illness in 1 in 10 persons to whom it was applied, then the NNT is 200. Accordingly, to equal the cost per year of life saved for treating hypertension, such an intervention would need to cost <\$170. While this figure is likely lower than a dedicated intervention for these individuals, it may well be compatible with an alternative approach of involving primary care providers in efforts to avoid near-future critical illness. One could imagine a relatively inexpensive automated infrastructure that alerts primary care providers about the need to assess individuals on their patient rosters who have a 1 in 20 chance of developing critical illness in the next 30-180 days.

Methodologic Issues

Our methodology had two salient strengths. We included a large number of input variables into the analysis, representing a wide variety of concepts known to relate to health and health care. A novel aspect was including longitudinal data on prior medical resource use, which we hypothesized would add considerably to the predictive ability of our analysis. The use of CART analysis was also a strength. Unlike regression modeling approaches most often used in analyses of medical data, CART is more powerful at identifying and easier to interpret with respect to complex interactions among covariates. Identifying multiple small subsets of subjects is difficult via regression but is a prominent strength of CART.

Unlike in many business applications of CART [36], further pruning of the tree (removing individual leaves from the end, back towards the origin) would not serve our purpose. Pruning a terminal leaf that fails to reproduce in an independent dataset would be expected to improve reproducibility, but as a result, the previous node (that had been split to generate the now-pruned terminal leaf) would now be a terminal leaf with a lower fraction of the outcome. This clearly does not advance our purpose.

Our choice of 30-180 days forward from the Evaluation Date as constituting the "near future" was chosen a priori from first principles but could be questioned. Extending the upper limit to one year or more would increase the number and overall population fraction of the outcome. Though we expected that it would be harder to identify persons at high risk as more time elapsed from the Evaluation Date, it is plausible that the correspondingly higher population risk might counteract that effect. Indeed, taking it to the extreme, if one sought to identify those at high risk into the far future, the population risk itself would become very high. However, doing so would lose the need for acting quickly to intervene, and would again become impractical as an actual public health intervention. It might be reasonable to repeat our analysis with the definition of "near future" changed to extend longer (e.g., 30-365 days), or shorter (e.g., 30-90 days). Furthermore, while our rationale for starting this interval at 30 days is clear, we would not expect a large number increment in outcomes from 0-30 days after the Evaluation Date, it is true that prior attempts at future prediction have not omitted this very early interval. Thus, as a sensitivity analysis it would be reasonable for future work to repeat our analysis using a 0-180 day interval.

The composite outcome chosen could also be questioned. Fundamentally, we sought to identify critical illness that could conceivably be anticipated and, if subject to timely intervention, delayed or avoided. We believe that non-elective ICU admissions that included use of artificial life support, excluding trauma or injury meet those criteria. The concept that non-palliative deaths should likewise be included requires explanation. It derives from the idea that any death is associated with critical illness, even if it did not lead to ICU admission, and even if it was brief (as in a cardiac arrest); this is based on the fact that – excluding death from external causes such as trauma, injury, and poisoning - all deaths result from failure of vital organs. The exclusion of palliative deaths recognizes that for some people in some circumstances, death cannot be avoided, and the goal is not to artificially prolong the dying process. A limitation of this concept is that there are many individuals who do not have a formal identification of palliative care, but nonetheless do not desire (or receive) aggressive medical interventions, such as ICU admission, when they become critically ill. For example, this is true of many residents of PCHs in Manitoba, who have a standing order of 'Do Not Resuscitate' but are not enrolled in any formal palliative care program. Ideally it would be possible to identify these individuals and, as was done with those enrolled in formal palliative care programs, exclude them from our cohort. But as this was not possible, their inclusion likely introduced misclassification in our outcome, potentially reducing the performance of our predictive model.

Regarding this issue, it is relevant that the initial branch point of the optimal tree was living versus not living in a PCH, and that those living in a PCH branched no further. This node was further subdivided in the maximal tree created from using only the training data; indeed, its ramification led to 27 terminal leaves with outcome fractions in the training data from 0-90% (data not shown). However, using the validation data to identify the optimal tree (i.e., the one with the highest worth), all 27 of these leaves were pruned, indicating that they did not reproduce in independent data; this could be consistent with many deaths in PCHs among persons who by virtue of not being enrolled in an official palliative care program are included in our outcome, but functionally were "palliative" in that they did not desire or receive aggressive medical interventions around their deaths. Those deaths may conceivably have very different predictors compared to those without such limitations on care and confound the ability of CART to reproducibly identify them. Notably, as all PCH residents were split off from the rest at the first branch point, excluding them to perform a sensitivity analysis would not change the results for the non-PCH residents.

Finally, our choice of using CART analysis to identify community-dwelling individuals with a high probability of near-future critical illness was not the only type of analysis that could have been used. In the area of data mining, there are numerous alternative methods that could be applied to our data, and which might possibly perform better than CART. These include latent class analysis, multiple channel latent class analysis, kernel nearest neighbor algorithm, dynamic topic modeling, ensemble time series clustering, and others. Future work in this area could investigate those alternative analytic options.

Variable Importance in Prediction

The predictive importance of frailty was notable. Frailty is a construct that is distinct from (but associated with) age, comorbidity and social determinants of health. It may be defined as a "syndrome of age-related physiological decline, characterized by marked vulnerability to adverse health outcomes" [37]. It is possible to be frail without being elderly. It is also possible to be frail without any specific, identified comorbid conditions. Frailty is associated with mortality and morbidity, and with an inability to benefit from aggressive medical interventions. Although the two original formulations of frailty require clinical evaluation [38], recent work has used administrative data to identify frail individuals [39-43]. In our CART analysis, both Segal's [39] and McIsaac's [40] administrative data definitions of frailty were among the five most influential input variables. That both were highly influential indicates some difference in the underlying constructs they represent. Moreover, that both frailty measures had relative importance almost three-fold higher than even the most influential specific chronic condition (metastatic cancer) is consistent with much of the influence of chronic conditions on future outcome being mediated by the frailty they cause, rather than the condition per se.

Although the longitudinal measures of medical resource use were prominent among the influential input variables for predicting the outcome, it was interesting that it was generally not their most recent values that were most important. Indeed, six measures of resource utilization from 4-24 months prior to the Evaluation Date were more influential than the first measure of utilization 0-3 months prior (ATC4 prescription counts, Table 3.3), which appeared as the 13th most important measure. This observation may indicate that our outcome relates more to longer-term processes than recent/sudden changes, and it may, in part, explain the poor performance of attempts to predict future clinical outcomes based on recent data [17–19].

Future Directions

Main Considerations

It appears that high fidelity prediction of near-future critical illness among community-dwelling adults is not possible with the types of input variables we used, and if possible at all will require including additional parameters. There are other variables available in the Repository that we did not include in our analysis, including immunizations, immigrant status, education data, justice data, emergency department visits, radiology test counts, and others. Perhaps a different way of incorporating the longitudinal data into the analysis would improve prediction. While it is not impossible that these strategies might dramatically improve predictive power and reproducibility, we believe it to be unlikely. Instead, we hypothesize that completely divergent variables, not generally available in administrative data for entire populations, will be necessary. These include innate biology, health behaviours, environmental exposures and other socioeconomic factors, further discussed in the Additional Variables section.

Finally, we believe our work allows for two main inferences. First is that to achieve prediction of future critical illness of very high fidelity, such as a NNT of 3, it is necessary to develop a stronger conceptual framework for identifying the full range of variables that might be influential, and to determine how they may be routinely captured at the population level. Second is that even with the predictive ability of the optimal predictive model identified in this work, further study is warranted to assess whether alerting primary care providers to the high-risk patients on their rosters could reduce the rate of near-future critical illness in those persons.

Additional Variables

Genetic polymorphisms are associated with specific serious disorders [44,45], death from specific disorders [46], as well as infections and death from infections, including sepsis [47–49]. Sepsis is a particularly important aspect of infection and critical illness; a syndrome marked by acute organ dysfunction due to infection [50]morphology, cell biology, biochemistry, immunology, and circulation, it is one of the most common causes of critical illness [51].

Epigenetic characteristics are associated with allcause mortality, longevity and age-related diseases [52,53]. Furthermore, epigenetic influences on mortality may interact with other exposures, such as Vitamin D levels [54], which are also related to genetics [55], low socioeconomic status [56], chronic diseases [57], and susceptibility to infections [58,59].

Beyond the association of cigarette smoking with a variety of common causes of death, other health behaviours and obesity are influential. The risk of sepsis has been associated with diet [60,61]. Obesity is related to a number of chronic conditions and independently with premature death [62]; indeed, body mass index has a complex U-shaped relationship with mortality [63,64]. Even the physical environment in which people live (the "built environment") has been associated with some causes of death [65].

References

- 1. Canadian Institute for Health Information. Care in Canadian ICUs. Ottawa, ON; 2016. https://secure.cihi.ca/free_products/ICU_Report_EN.pdf.
- 2. Wunsch H, Angus DC, Harrison DA, Collange O, Fowler R, Hoste EAJ, de Keizer NF, Kersten A, Linde-Zwirble WT, Sandiumenge A, et al. Variation in critical care services across North America and Western Europe. *Crit Care Med.* 2008;36(10):2787-2793, e1-9.
- 3. van Rossum W, Reis Miranda D, Schaufeli W, Sanders G, Jegers M. Intensive care units in de landen van de Europese Gemeenschap. *Med Contact (Bussum)*. 1997;29/30:921-925.
- 4. Jacobs P, Noseworthy TW. National estimates of intensive care utilization and costs: Canada and the United States. *Crit Care Med.* 1990;18(11):1282-1286.
- 5. Sirio CA, Tajimi K, Taenaka N, Ujike Y, Okamoto K, Katsuya H. A cross-cultural comparison of critical care delivery: Japan and the United States. *Chest*. 2002;121(2):539-548.
- 6. Thompson LA, Goodman DC, Little GA. Is more neonatal intensive care always better? Insights from a cross-national comparison of reproductive care. *Pediatrics*. 2002;109(6):1036-1043.
- 7. Luce JM, Rubenfeld GD. Can Health Care Costs Be Reduced by Limiting Intensive Care at the End of Life? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*. 2002;165(6):750-754.
- 8. Norris C, Jacobs P, Rapoport J, Hamilton S. ICU and non-ICU cost per day. Can J Anaesth. 1995;42(3):192-196.
- 9. Wild C, Narath M. Evaluating and planning ICUs: methods and approaches to differentiate between need and demand. *Health Policy (New York)*. 2005;71(3):289-301.
- 10. Rapoport J, Teres D, Barnett R, Jacobs P, Shustack A, Lemeshow S, Norris C, Hamilton S. A comparison of intensive care unit utilization in Alberta and western Massachusetts. *Crit Care Med.* 1995;23(8):1336-1346.
- 11. Halpern NA, Bettes L, Greenstein R. Federal and nationwide intensive care units and healthcare costs: 1986-1992. *Crit Care Med*. 1994;22(12):2001-2007.
- 12. Halpern NA, Pastores SM, Greenstein RJ. Critical care medicine in the United States 1985-2000: an analysis of bed numbers, use, and costs. *Crit Care Med*. 2004;32(6):1254-1259.
- 13. Heyland DK, Lavery J V, Tranmer JE, Shortt SE, Taylor SJ. Dying in Canada: is it an institutionalized, technologically supported experience? *J Palliat Care*. 2000;16(Suppl):S10-6.
- 14. Garland A, Olafson K, Ramsey CD, Yogendran M, Fransoo R. Epidemiology of critically ill patients in intensive care units: a population-based observational study. *Crit Care*. 2013;17(5):R212.
- Garland A, Fransoo R, Olafson K, Ramsey C, Yogendran M, Chateau D, McGowan K. *The Epidemiology and Outcomes of Critical Illness in Manitoba*. Winnipeg, MB; 2012. http://mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/reference/ MCHP_ICU_Report_WEB_(20120403).pdf.
- Needham DM, Davidson J, Cohen H, Hopkins RO, Weinert C, Wunsch H, Zawistowski C, Bemis-Dougherty A, Berney SC, Bienvenu OJ, et al. Improving long-term outcomes after discharge from intensive care unit: report from a stakeholders' conference. *Crit Care Med*. 2012;40(2):502-509.
- 17 Seymour CW, Kahn JM, Cooke CR, Watkins TR, Heckbert SR, Rea TD. Prediction of critical illness during out-ofhospital emergency care. *JAMA*. 2010;304(7):747-754.
- 18. Biehl M, Takahashi PY, Cha SS, Chaudhry R, Gajic O, Thorsteinsdottir B. Prediction of critical illness in elderly outpatients using elder risk assessment: a population-based study. *Clin Interv Aging*. 2016;11:829-834.
- 19. Hua M, Gong MN, Brady J, Wunsch H. Early and Late Unplanned Rehospitalizations for Survivors of Critical Illness. *Crit Care Med*. 2015;43(2):430-438.

- 20. Katz A, Enns J, Smith M, Burchill C, Turner K, Towns D. Population Data Centre Profile: The Manitoba Centre for Health Policy. *Int J Popul Data Sci.* 2020;4(2).
- Komenda P, Yu N, Leung S, Bernstein K, Blanchard J, Sood M, Rigatto C, Tangri N. Determination of the optimal case definition for the diagnosis of end-stage renal disease from administrative claims data in Manitoba, Canada. *C open*. 2015;3(3):E264-9.
- 22. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 10th Revision, Volume One - Tabular List.* Geneva, Switzerland; 2015. https://secure.cihi.ca/estore/ productFamily.htm?pf=PFC3971&lang=en&media=0.
- 23. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *Canadian Classification of Health Interventions, Volume Three Tabular List.* Ottawa, ON; 2015. https://secure.cihi.ca/estore/productFamily.htm?pf=PFC3971&lang=en&media=0.
- 24. Juurlink D, Preyra C, Croxford R, Chong A, Austin P, Tu J, Laupacis A. *Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database: A Validation Study*. Toronto, ON; 2006. https://www.ices.on.ca/flip-publication/canadian-istitute-for-health-information-discharge/files/assets/basic-html/index.html#1.
- Garland A, Yogendran M, Olafson K, Scales DC, McGowan K-L, Fransoo R. The accuracy of administrative data for identifying the presence and timing of admission to intensive care units in a Canadian province. *Med Care*. 2012;50(3):e1-6.
- 26. Statistics Canada. Leading causes of death, total population, by age group, table 13-10-0394-01. https://www150. statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1310039401. Published 2020. Accessed January 23, 2020.
- 27. Parajuli S, Aneja A, Mukherjee A. Undiagnosed fatal malignancy in adult autopsies: a 10-year retrospective study. *Hum Pathol.* 2016;48(February):32-36.
- Karwinski B, Svendsen E, Hartveit F. Clinically undiagnosed malignant tumours found at autopsy. APMIS. 1990;98(1-6):496-500.
- 29. Lix L, Smith M, Pitz M, Ahmed R, Quon H, Griffith J, Turner D, Hong S, Prior H, Banerjee A, et al. *Cancer Data Linkage in Manitoba: Expanding the Infrastructure for Research*. Winnipeg, MB; 2016. http://mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/ reference//Candata_web_final.pdf.
- Quan H, Sundararajan V, Halfon P, Fong A, Burnand B, Luthi J-C, Saunders LD, Beck CA, Feasby TE, Ghali WA. Coding algorithms for defining comorbidities in ICD-9-CM and ICD-10 administrative data. *Med Care*. 2005;43(11):1130-1139.
- 31. SAS Institute. The Arboretum Procedure. Cary, NC; 2010. https://manualzz.com/download/27905464.
- 32. Sharma K. Predictive Modeling with SAS Enterprise Miner. 3rd ed. Cary, NC; 2017.
- 33. The NNT Group. Therapy (NNT) Reviews. https://www.thennt.com/home-nnt/. Accessed March 30, 2021.
- 34. Drugs.com. Lisinopril Prices, Coupons and Patient Assistance Programs. https://www.drugs.com/price-guide/lisinopril. Published 2020. Accessed July 1, 2020.
- 35. Choosing Wisely. CT Scans to Find Lung Cancer in Smokers. https://www.choosingwisely.org/patient-resources/ct-scans-to-find-lung-cancer-in-smokers/. Published 2018. Accessed June 28, 2020.
- 36. de Ville B, Neville P. Decision *Trees for Analytics Using SAS Enterprise Miner*. Cary, NC; 2013. https://support.sas. com/content/dam/SAS/support/en/books/decision-trees-for-analytics-using-sas-enterprise-miner/63319_excerpt.pdf.
- 37. Walston J. Frailty. In: Schmade K, Givens J, eds. UpToDate. Wolters Kluwer Health; 2020.
- 38. Cesari M, Gambassi G, Abellan van Kan G, Vellas B. The frailty phenotype and the frailty index: different instruments for different purposes. *Age Ageing*. 2014;43(1):10-12.
- 39. Segal JB, Chang H-Y, Du Y, Walston JD, Carlson MC, Varadhan R. Development of a Claims-based Frailty Indicator Anchored to a Well-established Frailty Phenotype. *Med Care*. 2017;55(7):716-722.

- 40. McIsaac D, Wong C, Huang A, Moloo H, van Walraven C. Derivation and Validation of a Generalizable Preoperative Frailty Index Using Population-based Health Administrative Data. *Ann Surg.* 2019;270(1):102-108.
- 41. Faurot KR, Jonsson Funk M, Pate V, Brookhart MA, Patrick A, Hanson LC, Castillo WC, Stürmer T. Using claims data to predict dependency in activities of daily living as a proxy for frailty. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf.* 2015;24(1):59-66.
- 42. Urquhart R, Giguere AMC, Lawson B, Kendell C, Holroyd-Leduc JM, Puyat JH, Kazanjian A, Straus S, Johnston GM. Rules to Identify Persons with Frailty in Administrative Health Databases. *Can J Aging*. 2017;36(4):514-521.
- 43. Kim DH, Schneeweiss S. Measuring frailty using claims data for pharmacoepidemiologic studies of mortality in older adults: evidence and recommendations. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf.* 2014;23(9):891-901.
- 44. van der Harst P, van Setten J, Verweij N, Vogler G, Franke L, Maurano MT, Wang X, Mateo Leach I, Eijgelsheim M, Sotoodehnia N, et al. 52 Genetic Loci Influencing Myocardial Mass. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2016;68(13):1435-1448.
- Christophersen IE, Rienstra M, Roselli C, Yin X, Geelhoed B, Barnard J, Lin H, Arking DE, Smith A V, Albert CM, et al. Large-scale analyses of common and rare variants identify 12 new loci associated with atrial fibrillation. *Nat Genet*. 2017;49(6):946-952.
- 46. Noth I, Zhang Y, Ma S-F, Flores C, Barber M, Huang Y, Broderick SM, Wade MS, Hysi P, Scuirba J, et al. Genetic variants associated with idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis susceptibility and mortality: a genome-wide association study. *Lancet Respir Med.* 2013;1(4):309-317.
- 47. Tian C, Hromatka BS, Kiefer AK, Eriksson N, Noble SM, Tung JY, Hinds DA. Genome-wide association and HLA region fine-mapping studies identify susceptibility loci for multiple common infections. *Nat Commun.* 2017;8(1):599.
- 48. Beppler J, Koehler-Santos P, Pasqualim G, Matte U, Alho CS, Dias FS, Kowalski TW, Velasco IT, Monteiro RC, Pinheiro da Silva F. Fc Gamma Receptor IIA (CD32A) R131 Polymorphism as a Marker of Genetic Susceptibility to Sepsis. *Inflammation*. 2016;39(2):518-525.
- 49. Holmes CL, Russell JA, Walley KR. Genetic Polymorphisms in Sepsis and Septic Shock. Chest. 2003;124(3):1103-1115.
- 50. Singer M, Deutschman CS, Seymour CW, Shankar-Hari M, Annane D, Bauer M, Bellomo R, Bernard GR, Chiche J-D, Coopersmith CM, et al. The Third International Consensus Definitions for Sepsis and Septic Shock (Sepsis-3). *JAMA*. 2016;315(8):801-810.
- Sakr Y, Jaschinski U, Wittebole X, Szakmany T, Lipman J, Ñamendys-Silva SA, Martin-Loeches I, Leone M, Lupu M-N, Vincent J-L. Sepsis in Intensive Care Unit Patients: Worldwide Data From the Intensive Care over Nations Audit. Open Forum Infect Dis. 2018;5(12):ofy313.
- 52. Gao X, Gào X, Zhang Y, Holleczek B, Schöttker B, Brenner H. Oxidative stress and epigenetic mortality risk score: associations with all-cause mortality among elderly people. *Eur J Epidemiol*. 2019;34(5):451-462.
- 53. Fransquet PD, Wrigglesworth J, Woods RL, Ernst ME, Ryan J. The epigenetic clock as a predictor of disease and mortality risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2019;11(1):62.
- Gao X, Zhang Y, Schöttker B, Brenner H. Vitamin D status and epigenetic-based mortality risk score: strong independent and joint prediction of all-cause mortality in a population-based cohort study. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2018;10:84.
- Larcombe L, Mookherjee N, Slater J, Slivinski C, Singer M, Whaley C, Denechezhe L, Matyas S, Turner-Brannen E, Nickerson P, et al. Vitamin D in a Northern Canadian First Nation Population: Dietary Intake, Serum Concentrations and Functional Gene Polymorphisms. Song Y, ed. *PLoS One*. 2012;7(11):e49872.
- 56. Grimes DS. Vitamin D and the social aspects of disease. QJM. 2011;104(12):1065-1074.
- 57. Wang H, Chen W, Li D, Yin X, Zhang X, Olsen N, Zheng SG. Vitamin D and Chronic Diseases. *Aging Dis*. 2017;8(3):346.
- 58. Gunville CF, Mourani PM, Ginde AA. The role of vitamin D in prevention and treatment of infection. *Inflamm Allergy Drug Targets*. 2013;12(4):239-245.

- 59. Teymoori-Rad M, Shokri F, Salimi V, Marashi SM. The interplay between vitamin D and viral infections. *Rev Med Virol*. 2019;29(2):e2032.
- 60. Gutiérrez OM, Judd SE, Voeks JH, Carson AP, Safford MM, Shikany JM, Wang HE. Diet patterns and risk of sepsis in community-dwelling adults: a cohort study. *BMC Infect Dis.* 2015;15:231.
- Gray MS, Wang HE, Martin KD, Donnelly JP, Gutiérrez OM, Shikany JM, Judd SE. Adherence to Mediterranean-style diet and risk of sepsis in the REasons for Geographic and Racial Differences in Stroke (REGARDS) cohort. *Br J Nutr.* 2018;120(12):1415-1421.
- 62. Hruby A, Manson JE, Qi L, Malik VS, Rimm EB, Sun Q, Willett WC, Hu FB. Determinants and Consequences of Obesity. *Am J Public Health.* 2016;106(9):1656-1662.
- 63. Adams KF, Schatzkin A, Harris TB, Kipnis V, Mouw T, Ballard-Barbash R, Hollenbeck A, Leitzmann MF. Overweight, obesity, and mortality in a large prospective cohort of persons 50 to 71 years old. *N Engl J Med*. 2006;355(8):763-778.
- 64. Tremblay A, Bandi V. Impact of Body Mass Index on Outcomes Following Critical Care. *Chest.* 2003;123(4):1202-1207.
- Taylor J, Wilkinson P, Picetti R, Symonds P, Heaviside C, Macintyre HL, Davies M, Mavrogianni A, Hutchinson E. Comparison of built environment adaptations to heat exposure and mortality during hot weather, West Midlands region, UK. *Environ Int.* 2018;111(February):287-294.
- 66. Chateau D, Metge C, Prior H, Soodeen R-A. Learning from the census: the Socio-economic Factor Index (SEFI) and health outcomes in Manitoba. *Can J Public Health*. 2012;103(8 Suppl 2):S23-S27.
- 67. Statistics Canada. Statistical Area Classification (SAC). http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/92-195-x/2011001/other-autre/ sac-css/sac-css-eng.htm. Published 2018. Accessed December 19, 2016.
- 68. Elixhauser A, Steiner C, Harris DR, Coffey RM. Comorbidity measures for use with administrative data. *Med Care*. 1998;36(1):8-27.
- 69. Rudolph JL, Salow MJ, Angelini MC, McGlinchey RE. The anticholinergic risk scale and anticholinergic adverse effects in older persons. *Arch Intern Med*. 2008;168(5):508-513.
- 70. Johns Hopkins University. The Johns Hopkins ACG® System: Technical Reference Guide Version 9.0. Baltimore, MD; 2009.
- 71. Manitoba Centre for Health Policy. Concept: Alternate Level of Care (ALC) Patients Method of Identification. http:// mchp-appserv.cpe.umanitoba.ca/viewConcept.php?printer=Y&conceptID=1416. Published 2014. Accessed April 4, 2020.
- 72. Manitoba Health. Manitoba Health Links. https://misericordia.mb.ca/programs/phcc/health-links-info-sante/. Accessed June 28, 2020.
- 73. World Health Organization. Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical (ATC) Classification. https://www.who.int/toolkits/atcddd-toolkit. Accessed June 28, 2020.
- 74. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *Data Quality Documentation, Discharge Abstract Database—Multi-Year Information*. Ottawa, ON; 2012. https://www.cihi.ca/sites/default/files/dad_multi-year_en_0.pdf.
- 75. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *DAD Abstracting Manual (for Use with ICD-10-CA/CCI)* 2018-2019. Ottawa, ON; 2018.
- 76. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *Quality Assurance Processes Applied to the Discharge Abstract and Hospital Morbidity Databases*. Ottawa, ON; 2002.
- 77. Canadian Institute for Health Information. *Discharge Abstract Database (DAD) Metadata*. https://www.cihi.ca/en/ discharge-abstract-database-metadata-dad. Published 2021. Accessed August 2, 2018.

Appendix 1: Life-Supporting Medical Therapies

Administrative Data Definitions

Appendix Table 1.1: Administrative Data Definitions of Life-Supporting Medical Therapies*

Life Support Modality	Definitions
Investus machanical ventilation	(1) Procedure codes for positive pressure ventilation via endotracheal tube or tracheotomy: 1.GZ.31.CA-ND, 1.GZ.31.CR-ND **
invasive mechanical ventilation	(2) Definition 1 OR procedure codes for intubation (1.FA.53.xx) OR tracheotomy (1.GJ.77.xx)
Intravenous vasoactive drugs	(1) Procedure code for use of any: epinephrine, dopamine, dobutamine, amrinone or isoproterenol: 1.ZZ.35.xx-E3
	(2) Definition 1 OR diagnosis codes for shock or hypotension (E86, I95.8, R57.0, R57.1, R57.2, R57.9, R58, T78.2, T81.1)
	(1) Procedure codes for hemodialysis, intermittent or continuous: 1.PZ.21.HQ-BR, 1.PZ.21.HQ-BS
Renal replacement therapy	(2) Definition 1 OR procedure codes for hemodialysis catheter insertion (1.JQ.53xx, 1.JT.53xx, 1.KR.53.xx)
	(3) Definition 2 OR ICD-10-CA diagnosis codes for acute renal failure (N17.x, O08.4, O90.4, T79.5)

*Source: Canadian Discharge Abstract Database

**1.GZ.31 codes for mechanical ventilation are accompanied by an extent code for \geq 96 hrs vs. <96 hrs, which became mandatory in fiscal year 2003. For the current study we considered a person as having received invasive mechanical ventilation if it was for any duration.

(1) - primary administrative data definition; (2) and (3) - secondary administrative data definitions

Contingency Tables

Appendix Table 1.2: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
Hospital Abstract Identification	No	9,303	926	10,229
	Yes	547	9,988	10,535
	Total	9,850	10,914	20,764

Appendix Table 1.3: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV or Intubation or Tracheostomy in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification			
		No	Yes	Total	
Hospital Abstract Identification	No	9,300	904	10,204	
	Yes	550	10,010	10,560	
	Total	9,850	10,914	20,764	

Appendix Table 1.4: Identifying Invasive Mechanical Ventilation via Procedure Codes for IMV in Hospital Abstracts, Excluding Cardiac Surgery Patients

		Reference Standard Identification			
		No	Yes	Total	
Hospital Abstract	No	7,418	750	8,168	
	Yes	270	7,298	7,568	
	Total	7,688	8,048	15,736	

Appendix Table 1.5: Identifying Use of Intravenous Vasoactive Agents via Procedure Code for Such Agents in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification			
		No	Yes	Total	
Hospital Abstract	No	11,040	9,724	20,764	
	Yes	0	0	0	
	Total	11,040	9,724	20,764	

Appendix Table 1.6: Identifying Use of Intravenous Vasoactive Agents via Procedure Code for Such Agents or Diagnosis Codes for Shock in Hospital Abstracts, for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No Yes Total		
Hospital Abstract	No	10,661	7,456	18,117
	Yes	379	2,268	2,647
	Total	11,040	9,724	20,764

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
	No	19,183	71	19,254
Hospital Abstract Identification	Yes	674	836	1,510
	Total	19,857	907	20,764

Appendix Table 1.7: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis in Hospital Abstracts for The Entire Cohort

Appendix Table 1.8: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis or Hemodialysis Catheter Insertion in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
Hospital Abstract	No	19,110	70	19,180
	Yes	747	837	1,584
	Total	19,857	907	20,764

Appendix Table 1.9: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis or Hemodialysis Catheter Insertion, or via Diagnosis Codes for Acute Renal Failure in Hospital Abstracts for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
Hospital Abstract	No	17,208	50	17,258
	Yes	2,649	857	3,506
	Total	19,857	907	20,764

Appendix Table 1.10: Identifying Invasive Renal Replacement Therapy via Procedure Codes for Hemodialysis in Hospital Abstracts, Excluding Chronic Dialysis Patients

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
Hospital Abstract	No	19,067	41	19,108
	Yes	558	538	1,096
	Total	19,625	579	20,204

Appendix Table 1.11: Identifying any of Invasive Mechanical Ventilation, Intravenous Vasoactive Agents, or Renal Replacement Therapy for the Entire Cohort

		Reference Standard Identification		
		No	Yes	Total
Hospital Abstract Identification -	No	6,752	2,998	9,750
	Yes	379	10,635	11,014
	Total	7,131	13,633	20,764

Appendix 2: Classification and Regression Tree (CART)

Methodology

We used Classification and Regression Tree (CART) analysis to identify subgroups of community- dwelling adults who experienced high rates of near-future critical illness [31,32]. CART uses input variables to divide all members of a cohort into mutually exclusive subgroups, each defined by a given value/range/category of each input variable. The result is a "tree" where each "terminal leaf" is one such subgroup.

CART is an extremely flexible type of decision tree algorithm, that uses recursive partitioning, and can account for a very large number of independent variables, automatically allowing for arbitrarily complicated interactions among the them [31,32]. For a binary outcome such as ours, CART seeks a solution maximizing the overall "purity" of leaves, in the sense that leaves have as great a fraction of zeros or of ones as possible [32]; a variety of different measures can be used as the measure of purity. CART grows trees in single steps, working on an existing node and seeking a single variable (and its' splitting value) that improves the purity of the daughter nodes over the parent node that was split. Input variables may be split once, multiple times, or not at all. Conditions that terminate splitting are: perfect purity is achieved; the chosen maximum number of branches is reached; the chosen minimum leaf size is reached for each leaf; or the chosen threshold p-value for continued splitting is exceeded.

To create and identify the tree providing the best predictive capacity, CART uses two datasets, termed the training and validation datasets. CART generates the full, maximal tree from the former, then uses the latter to identify the optimal subtree. Identifying the single best subtree begins with the original (maximal) tree of M leaves generated from the training dataset alone. It uses both the training and validation datasets in the following steps, in which it: (i) removes individual leaves from the end back towards the origin ("pruning"), generating all subtrees of leaf number M-1, M-2, M-3, etc., and (ii) calculates, for every such subtree, the "worth" of the tree using one of a number of possible parameters (e.g., PROFIT, lift, others). Using that measure of worth, it chooses the subtree of the highest worth containing M, M-1, M-2, M-3, etc. leaves. Among this family of optimal subtrees of different size, it chooses as the final tree the one that has a higher worth than any smaller tree, but equal or higher worth than any larger tree.

We chose to use CART for two reasons. First, we expected that identifying a substantial number of individuals who will develop critical illness in the near future would require finding a large number of diverse subgroups (represented by terminal leaves) in which \geq 33% experienced the outcome. Such subgroups would require applying an eventual intervention to no more than three people to have a chance to avert or delay one episode of critical illness. Second, we expected that the longitudinal health data contained in the Repository would be critical to our goal of predicting near future critical illness. Specifically, we hypothesized that there are temporal patterns of health care resource use that are associated with higher risk of the outcome. We chose a priori time interval of 24 months before an Evaluation Date, which we divided into four intervals: (A) months 1-12, (B) month 12-18, (C) months 19-21 and (D) months 22-24, which is the most recent three-month period. Within each interval, separately for each type of medical resource use, we included the number of uses during that interval (e.g., physician visits). The flexibility of CART allows it to include counts from different intervals to relate the outcome to temporal patterns of resource use.

To create the CART model, we combined the FY2013 and FY2014 cohorts, and then randomly subdivided them, 60:40, into training and validation cohorts. We then assessed how this model performed on the 2015 cohort (which served as the test cohort). CART settings in SAS Enterprise Miner were: (a) minimum leaf size = 10, (b) maximum levels = 30, (c) 2-way or 3-way branching allowed, (d) splitting criteria were GINI [31] along with a threshold p-value of 0.20 using both Bonferroni and depth adjustments, (d) tree worth assessed via the lift measure on the top 2% of ranked observations [32]. Lift measures performance of a tree at predicting events in a chosen subset of leaves, compared to the rate of events in the entire sample. For example, if the population rate of events is 1%, but in a given subset of leaves the rate is 20%, then the lift for this subset is 20. In SAS Enterprise Miner, one specifies the percentage of records in the validation dataset ranked in descending order of predicted event rates, in our case we chose the top 2%.

Technical Definitions of the 72 CART Analysis Input Variables

Age – adults between 40 and 89; 5-year groupings

Biologic sex - Male, female

Socioeconomic status - The SEFI-2 score [66]. This area-level measure is calculated using the national census. It is reported by postal code, incorporating average values of household income, unemployment rate, education level, and proportion of single-parent families.

Ever received income assistance - Receipt of income assistance anytime before the Evaluation Date

Statistical area classification type - Derived by Statistics Canada from postal codes and the national census, it roughly assesses population density; categorized into census metropolitan area (CMA), census agglomeration (CA), strong metropolitan influenced zone (MIZ), moderate MIZ, weak MIZ, and no MIZ.

MIZ communities lie outside CMAs and CAs and are classified according to the degree of influence CMAs or CAs may have on them [67].

Distance from residence to closest ICU - Measured distance to the closer of Winnipeg or Brandon using postal code coordinates

Having an open Home Care file on the Evaluation Date

Panelled for personal care home (PCH) placement - Living in the community and having been panelled for admission to a PCH within the past 1 year, but not yet living in one

Living in a PCH - Long-Term Care levels 1-4 only

Chronic, comorbid medical conditions - These 31 binary variables represented individual conditions per Elixhauser et al. [68] – derived from inpatient and outpatient data in the 24 months before the Evaluation Date, using codes per Quan et al. [30]10th Revision (ICD-10.

Dementia - derived from inpatient and outpatient data in the 24 months before the Evaluation Date, using codes per Quan et al. [30]10th Revision (ICD-10.

Frailty, as measured by Segal et al. [39] A claims-based measure that ranges from 0 to 1. Includes data from the 6 prior months, and incorporates age, sex, race (omitted here), 16 specific diagnostic conditions, the Charlson Comorbidity Index and whether or not the individual was hospitalized.

Frailty, as measured by McIsaac et al. [40]. A claims-based measure that ranges from 0 to 30. Includes data from the prior year, it includes 30 variables: quintiles of socioeconomic status (for which we used SEFI-2), being on home oxygen (available in the Manitoba Homecare database), a history of falls (identified by ICD-10 codes W00.x-W19.x in any inpatient, Emergency Department, or outpatient claim), being in long-term care or homecare, the anticholinergic risk score (derived from the DPIN database) [69], 11 specific diagnostic conditions, the Charlson Comorbidity Index, 7 flags from the ACG system, administrative definitions for five conditions (chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes mellitus, congestive heart failure, hypertension, and acute myocardial infarction), and the Hospital-patient One-year Mortality Risk (HOMR) score. In McIsaac's formulation the five administrative data definitions for chronic conditions were those from the Ontario Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences; we substituted parallel definitions available at MCHP. And as HOMR is a post-admission measure, while our subjects were community-living individuals, we omitted this component, leaving the range of scores as 0-29.

Frailty, as assessed by the Johns Hopkins Adjusted Clinical Group® (ACG®) Case-Mix System version 9 [70]. This is a single, binary indicator of whether the individual has a diagnosis falling within any 1 of 12 clusters that represent medical problems associated with frailty.

Timing of the most recent admission to an ICU - derived from the DAD [25]. Categorized as 0-1 month, 2-6 months, 7-12 months, 13-24 months, or >24 months/never

Timing of the most recent cardiac catheterization procedure - categorized as 0-1 month, 2-6 months, 7-12 months, 13-24 months, or >24 months/never. Derived from Manitoba physician tariff codes 2302, 2304, 2306, 2307, 2308, 2325, 2327, 2234, 2305, 6263, 6264, 6267, 6268, 6270, 6278, 6279, 6280.

Timing of the most recent upper or lower gastrointestinal endoscopy - categorized as 0-1 month, 2-6 months, 7-12 months, 13-24 months, or >24 months/never. Derived from Manitoba physician tariff codes 3055, 3063, 3057, 3065, 3121, 3122, 3123, 3190, 3192, 3095, 3092, 3505, 3506, 3498, 3185, 3186, 3187, 3189, 3188, 3196, 3311, 3313, 3315, 3317, 3319, 3320, 3323, 3324, 3312, 3000, 3002, 3004, 3010, 3012, 3013.

Timing of the most recent bronchoscopy - categorized as 0-1 month, 2-6 months, 7-12 months, 13-24 months, or >24 months/never. Derived from Manitoba physician tariff codes 2113, 2121, 2126, 2112, 2120, 2115, 2117, 2118.

Number of acute hospital days – measured during four intervals in 2 years before the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 7-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior, and (D) 0-3 months prior. Days in scheduled/planned hospitalizations were excluded, as were days for: respite care, routine obstetrical hospitalizations (identified by the Most Responsible Hospital Diagnosis being delivery), days spent in Alternate Level of Care, and in rehabilitation facilities. Full or partial hospital days all counted as 'one' day. Obtained from the DAD.

Number of days spent either designated as being at an "Alternate Level of Care" (ALC) in a hospital, or in a rehabilitation facility – measured during four intervals in 2 years prior to the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 7-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior and (D) 0-3 months prior. Typically, ALC days are used while awaiting transfer to a lower level of care, such as a nursing home [71]. Obtained from the Rehabilitation Database and the DAD.

Number of outpatient clinic visits – Included physician, nurse practitioner and primary care nurse visits during 4 intervals in 2 years prior to the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 5-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior, and (D) 0-3 months prior. Includes both generalist and specialist practitioners. Excludes: outpatient surgeries; routine obstetrical visits (indicated by ICD-9 diagnosis codes of V22 or V23); visits to pediatricians, radiologists, pathologists, anaesthesiologists, emergency medicine physicians, optometrists, chiropractors, midwives; visits on the same day in which the individual was hospitalized. Obtained from Medical Services Data, tariffs with prefix of 7. Multiple tariffs submitted on the same date by the same practitioner were counted as a single visit.

Number of separate days during which the individual made one or more calls to Manitoba Health Links - Info Santé – measured during four intervals in 2 years prior to the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 7-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior, and (D) 0-3 months prior. Health Links - Info Santé is a phone-based nursing triage system in Manitoba, available around-the-clock, where registered nurses follow assessment guidelines to triage health issues [72]. Obtained from the Health Links - Info Santé database.

Number of outpatient laboratory tests performed – measured during 4 intervals in 2 years before the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 5-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior, and (D) 0-3 months prior. Groups of tests usually done together were counted as a single test (blood counts, lipids, basic serum electrolyte panel, extended serum electrolytes, urinary electrolytes, serum B12 and folate, liver panel, thyroid panel, coagulation panel, urinalysis, intradermal allergy panel, allergy patch test panel, portions of individual cultures with or without sensitivity testing). Excludes tests performed during Emergency Department visits and testing for pregnancy. Obtained from Medical Services Data, tariffs with prefix of 8.

Number of dispensed prescription medications – measured during four intervals in 2 years before the Evaluation Date: (A) 13-24 months prior, (B) 7-12 months prior, (C) 4-6 months prior and (D) 0-3 months prior. This was restricted to agents included in the provincial medication formulary (Manitoba Pharmacare). Agents were classified according to their chemical (ATC4 level) [73]. Two agents of the same chemical subgroup (e.g., angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors) would be counted as one prescription, regardless of the number of refills in that period, or the number of pills dispensed. Also, multiple prescriptions for the same ATC4 level of agent filled in the same time interval counted as one prescription. Thus, this measure counts the number of different classes of prescription pharmaceuticals that were filled in the given time interval. Obtained from the Drug Prescription Information Network (DPIN) database

Number of Branches	Number of Terminal Leaves	Percent of All Terminal Leaves
1	1	0.04
4	8	0.3
5	17	0.64
6	33	1.25
7	61	2.31
8	71	2.69
9	78	2.95
10	81	3.06
11	133	5.03
12	104	3.93
13	138	5.22
14	192	7.26
15	150	5.67
16	133	5.03
17	123	4.65
18	124	4.69
19	136	5.14
20	146	5.52
21	113	4.27
22	126	4.77
23	86	3.25
24	123	4.65
25	83	3.14
26	106	4.01
27	88	3.33
28	63	2.38
29	63	2.38
30	64	2.42
Total	2644	99.98

Appendix Table 2.1: Branching Results of the Optimal CART Tree Branching

CART Input Variable Results

Appendix Table 2.2: Relative Importance of Input Variables in the Optimal CART Tree Solution

Ranking	Input Variable	Relative Importance
1	Socioeconomic status (SEFI-2)	1.000
2	Lives in a personal care home	0.883
3	Segal frailty score	0.879
4	Distance from home to closest ICU	0.860
5	McIsaac frailty score	0.810
6	Age	0.756
7	Outpatient clinic visits: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.587
8	Outpatient clinic visits: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.580
9	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.577
10	ATC4 prescription counts: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.558
11	ATC4 prescription counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.549
12	ATC4 prescription counts: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.535
13	ATC4 prescription counts: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.504
14	Hospital days: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.458
15	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.449
16	Outpatient clinic visits: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.444
17	Outpatient clinic visits: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.421
18	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.416
19	Hospital days: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.401
20	Hospital days: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.383
21	Hospital days: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.301
22	Metastatic cancer	0.285
23	Outpatient laboratory test counts: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.274
24	Statistical Area Classification	0.200
25	Open Home Care file	0.186
26	Diabetes mellitus with complications	0.181
27	Health Links – Info Santé days: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.178
28	Chronic pulmonary disorders	0.176
29	ALC+Rehabilitation days: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.160
30	Sex	0.159
31	ALC+Rehabilitation days: 7-12 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.157
32	Timing of most recent ICU admission	0.150
33	Dementia	0.145
34	Cancer without metastases	0.144
35	Obesity	0.140
36	Congestive heart failure	0.135
37	Timing of most recent cardiac catheterization	0.134
38	Cardiac arrythmia	0.131
39	Timing of most recent GI endoscopy	0.126
40	Rheumatoid arthritis/collagen vascular disease	0.113

Appendix Table 2.2 Cont'd: Relative Importance of Input Variables in the Optimal CART Tree Solution

Ranking	Input Variable	Relative Importance
41	Renal disease	0.111
42	Ever received income assistance	0.109
43	Hypertension with complications	0.102
44	Other neurologic disorders	0.099
45	Valvular heart disease	0.097
46	Paraplegia/hemiplegia	0.096
47	Hypertension without complications	0.094
48	Drug abuse	0.094
49	Psychosis	0.093
50	Health Links – Info Santé days: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.075
51	Weight loss	0.074
52	HIV/AIDS	0.074
53	Lymphoma	0.055
54	Alcohol abuse	0.054
55	Pulmonary circulation disorders	0.051
56	Paneled for long-term care	0.046
57	Peripheral vascular disease	0.046
58	Health Links – Info Santé days: 13-24 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.045
59	Depression	0.044
60	ALC+Rehabilitation days: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.043
61	Coagulopathy	0.040
62	Health Links – Info Santé days: 0-3 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.037
63	Fluid/electrolyte disorders	0.035
64	Liver disease	0.032
65	Deficiency anemia	0.027
66	Peptic ulcer disease without bleeding	0.026
67	ALC+Rehabilitation days: 4-6 months prior to Evaluation Date	0.000
68	Blood loss anemia	0.000
69	Hypothyroidism	0.000
70	Timing of most recent bronchoscopy	0.000
71	Diabetes mellitus without complications	0.000
72	ACG frailty flag	0.000





Manitoba Centre for Health Policy

Data | Insight | Informing Solutions

University of Manitoba Max Rady College of Medicine Rady Faculty of Health Sciences

408-727 McDermot Avenue Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada R3E 3P5

Tel: (204) 789-3819 Fax: (204) 789-3910 Email: reports@cpe.umanitoba.ca

www.mchp.ca